Name: Koay Teong Beng

Degree: M. Eng.

Department: Electrical and Computer Engineering

Thesis Title: Development of a high frequency ambient noise data acquisition system

ABSTRACT

High frequency ambient noise has a significant impact on the operation of many Sonars and related systems. Therefore, understanding the temporal and spatial distributions of this noise in shallow water is crucial. Existing highbandwidth acoustic data acquisition systems are large and complex. This project has developed a novel stand-alone, portable, and compact cylindrical package (23cm \varnothing by 60cm length) that can be rapidly and flexibly deployed in various configurations. It has 4 simultaneous sampling analog channels (up to 5MSa/s aggregate) and is capable of beamforming in 3D space using a tetrahedral array configuration. This system has provided both time-space distributions and directivity of high frequency ambient noise in Singapore waters for the first time.

Keywords: High Frequency, Ambient Noise, Snapping Shrimp, Acoustic, TDOA, Shallow Water, Spatial and Temporal Distribution

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to acknowledge the Acoustic Research Laboratory of the Tropical Marine Science Institute for their support throughout the project, especially A/Prof John Potter for his continuous guidance and patience over the years. Also, this project would not be possible without the dive team support, they are: Mr. Eric Delory, Mr. Sorin Badiu, Mrs. Caroline Durville, Mr. Mandar Chitre, Dr. Matthias Hoffmann-Kuhnt, and A/Prof John Potter.

In addition, I would also like to conduct my appreciation to Dr Venugopalan Pallayil and Mr. Mohanan Panayamadam for the administrative and field trip support, Mr Mandar Chitre and Dr. Matthias Hoffmann-Kuhnt for proof reading the thesis.

This work has been supported by the Singapore DSTA Research Directorate.

Abstract	i
Acknowledgements	ii
Table of Contents	iii
Summary	v
List of Tables	.vii
List of Figures	viii
Chapter 1 Introduction	1
1.1 Background	2
Chapter 2 System Design	6
2.1 Embedded Pentium PC	8
2.2 Operating System: Embedded NT	10
2.2.1 Compiling a Customized Embedded NT	11
2.3 Remote Administration of the Data Acquisition	12
2.4 PCI Data Acquisition Card	14
2.5 High-Speed Data Storage	16
2.6 Power Supply Modules	18
2.7 Analog Front-End for High Impedance Hydrophones	20
2.7.1 Hydrophone and its High Impedance Piezoelectric Noise Model	21
2.7.2 High Impedance Analog Front-End	24
2.7.3 Analog Stage with Pre-selectable Gain	26
2.7.4 High Pass and Anti-aliasing Filter	28
2.7.5 Printed Circuit Board Design	32
2.8 Prototype Electronics Performance	34
2.8.1 The Noise of the Analog Board	34
2.8.2 Analog Channel Transfer Function	36
2.9 Heading and Pan-and-tilt Sensor	38
2.9.1 Basics of a Tilt Compensated Electronic Compass	38
2.9.2 Compensating the Earth's Magnetic Field Distortion Due to Nearb Ferrous Material and Internal Offsets	y 42
2.10 Hydrophone Array	45

TABLE OF CONTENTS

2.10.1 Determining the Array Size	45
2.10.2 Acoustically Transparent Mounting Frame	47
2.11 Electronics Housing and Supporting Structure	49
3.11.1 Electronics Housing	49
3.11.2 Supporting Structure	
Chapter 3 Labview Acquisition Software	55
Chapter 4 Beamforming Algorithm	59
4.1 Time Difference of Arrival (TDOA) Beamforming	59
Chapter 5 Experiment Setup	63
5.1 Mapping Noise Sources at the Seabed	65
5.2 Source Level Estimation Tolerance	66
5.3 Simulation	68
Chapter 6 Field Experiments	70
Chapter 7 Results	74
7.1 Power Distribution Function of Local Ambient Noise	75
7.1 Power Distribution Function of Local Ambient Noise	75
 7.1 Power Distribution Function of Local Ambient Noise 7.2 High Frequency Ambient Noise Directivity 7.3 Spatial Distribution of Snap Sources 	75 78 79
 7.1 Power Distribution Function of Local Ambient Noise 7.2 High Frequency Ambient Noise Directivity 7.3 Spatial Distribution of Snap Sources 7.4 Snapping Shrimp Source Level Estimation 	75 78 79 84
 7.1 Power Distribution Function of Local Ambient Noise 7.2 High Frequency Ambient Noise Directivity 7.3 Spatial Distribution of Snap Sources 7.4 Snapping Shrimp Source Level Estimation 7.5 Temporal Variation of Snapping Shrimp Clicks 	75 78 79 84 89
 7.1 Power Distribution Function of Local Ambient Noise 7.2 High Frequency Ambient Noise Directivity 7.3 Spatial Distribution of Snap Sources 7.4 Snapping Shrimp Source Level Estimation 7.5 Temporal Variation of Snapping Shrimp Clicks Chapter 8 Conclusion 	75 78 79 84 89 92
 7.1 Power Distribution Function of Local Ambient Noise 7.2 High Frequency Ambient Noise Directivity 7.3 Spatial Distribution of Snap Sources 7.4 Snapping Shrimp Source Level Estimation 7.5 Temporal Variation of Snapping Shrimp Clicks Chapter 8 Conclusion	75 78 79 84 89 92 93
 7.1 Power Distribution Function of Local Ambient Noise 7.2 High Frequency Ambient Noise Directivity 7.3 Spatial Distribution of Snap Sources	75 78 79 84 89 92 93 95
 7.1 Power Distribution Function of Local Ambient Noise	

SUMMARY

It is known that high frequency ambient noise level is significantly higher in warm shallow water compared to deep-water ambient noise, which would affect the operations of various underwater equipments. Researchers have found that snapping shrimp noise is the dominant component (around 190dB re 1uPa @ 1m peak to peak) within frequency range from 2kHz to more than 300kHz) in such regions. At the time of this project, there are very few studies of high frequency ambient noise directivity and its source distribution, and none in Singapore. The project aims to fill this research gap.

At the initial stage, a set of remotely controlled (client server based), seabed mounted, directional receivers were developed. When working together, they are capable of mapping the snapping shrimp acoustic sources on the seabed using a stochastic tomography inversion algorithm. As the project evolved, a much more portable, compact and flexible quad channel acoustic array, named High frequency ambient noise Data AcQuisition System (HiDAQ), was developed. It enabled local researchers to rapidly study the ambient noise in waters that are geographically confined. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first system in the world with such mapping capability that supports sampling rates of up to 5MSa/s.

This thesis focuses on the description of the HiDAQ, its development, principle of operation, field trials and results. The system was designed based on industrial technologies and embedded systems. A prototype electronic compass based on a magneto-resistive sensor has also been built; its theory of operation is also discussed. A Time Difference Of Arrival (TDOA) based beamforming algorithm was developed and used in the field experiments.

Data obtained from field trials in the Southern Islands in Singapore are presented in this thesis. This project has collected directivity measurements of local ambient noise and spatial and temporal distributions of local ambient noise source levels in Singapore for the first time.

V

Two conference papers (student as principle author) have been presented in OCEANS conferences in the year 2002 and 2003 on the system and the snapping shrimp acoustic distribution study. Another two other conference papers related to the usage of HiDAQ (research student as coauthor) have been presented in year 2003.

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1:	Comparisons of performance between some industrial PCs9
Table 2:	Selections of input voltage ranges for analog input channels 15
Table 3:	Optimum acquisition parameters of current hardware configuration
Table 4:	The maximum power consumption of the sub modules
Table 5:	Simplified hydrophone specification21
Table 6:	Measured gain of each channel at different setting
Table 7:	Compass heading calculations40

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1:	Partial setup of the bottom mounted (left) and surface mounted (right) configuration
Figure 2:	Block diagram of HiDAQ hardware6
Figure 3:	Electronic modules packaged in a compact mounting cage7
Figure 4:	HiDAQ electronics package ready to be deployed8
Figure 5:	Industrial embedded PC based on Pentium MMX technology in PC104+ form factor10
Figure 6:	Embedded NT target designer software11
Figure 7:	Fifty meter long underwater cable consisting a filtered power line and an Ethernet link
Figure 8:	Different ways of controlling the HiDAQ14
Figure 9:	Data acquisition card, PC104+ to slot PC converter and SCSI160 host bus adapter
Figure 10:	Power supply and battery19
Figure 11:	High performance hydrophone in protective cover
Figure 12:	Noise equivalent circuit of a Piezoelectric Sensor (from low-noise electronic system design by Motchenbacher & Connelly [22]) 22
Figure 13:	High Impedance Voltage Follower with DC Servo and Integrated High Pass Filter
Figure 14:	Low Noise Selectable Gain Stage27
Figure 15:	Schematic of High Pass Filter
Figure 16:	8th Order Low Pass Filter (LPF)
Figure 17:	Frequency Response and Group Delay for the low pass filter 32
Figure 18:	Current return path of different of various analog stages
Figure 19:	PCB for the analog signal conditioning
Figure 20:	Typical frequency response curve of the analog board
Figure 21:	Magnetic field of the Earth (adapted from application note by Caruso, Honneywell)
Figure 22:	Ideal X-Y reading of the Earth's horizontal magnetic field40
Figure 23:	Compass orientation41
Figure 24:	360° Magnetic reading of prototype compass: ferrous interfered (top) and soft/hard iron compensated (bottom)42

Figure 25:	Area of interest and the distance between hydrophones46
Figure 26:	Tetrahedral frame for the three-dimensional hydrophone array 49
Figure 27:	Underwater electronics housing (adapted from specification drawing, Prevco Inc.)
Figure 28:	Mechanical drawing of the internal electronics cage and assembled electronics package
Figure 29:	Mechanical drawing of the new underwater housing
Figure 30:	Mechanical drawing of the 4m tall stainless steel tripod54
Figure 31:	Diagram view of the acquisition software56
Figure 32:	The Graphic User Interface for the acquisition software57
Figure 33:	Geometry of the tetrahedral array60
Figure 34:	HiDAQ in surface mounted configuration64
Figure 35:	HiDAQ in bottom-mounted configuration
Figure 36:	Range estimation errors due to snapping position and seabed variation67
Figure 37:	Range estimation error over source distance from tripod
Figure 38:	Inverted source map from a simulated distribution
Figure 39:	Deployment of HiDAQ using a tubular spar-buoy71
Figure 40:	Deployment of HiDAQ in bottom-mounted configuration from a barge
Figure 41:	The remote control station: a simple laptop with Ethernet connection
Figure 42:	Power distribution density of time series over 20 seconds77
Figure 43:	Directivity plots (in dB) of high frequency ambient noise79
Figure 44:	Spatial distribution of snap occurrences at Selat Pauh82
Figure 45:	Spatial distribution of snap occurrences at Raffles Reserve site A 83
Figure 46:	Source level PDF shows median snap power around 172~176 dB re 1 μ Pa at 1m from bottom and 163~173 dB re 1 μ Pa at 1m from surface. The red curves are normal fit to the distribution85
Figure 47:	Spatial distribution of mean peak-to-peak source level over 20 minutes
Figure 48:	The relationship between high frequency ambient noise directivity at both sites and the nearby snapping shrimp sources

Figure 49:	Sample plots of source level at Raffles Reserve sites	.90
Figure 50:	variations of mean of source level over time	.91

CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION

Many marine related scientific survey systems use acoustics. After the end of the cold war era, marine communities and researchers started to diversify resources from deep-water operations to study acoustics in shallow waters. Recent worldwide terrorist threats have also generated a lot of interest in homeland security for many countries, which has led to increased operations in their local waters. These operations include defending the coastlines against small and yet potentially hostile subjects and water column monitoring in shallow waters. Since shallow waters do not support the use of low frequency acoustics efficiently, high frequency acoustics has been extensively used for its operational feasibility. High frequency sonar is capable of interrogating subjects and the environment in a smaller geometry, which suits the nature of the shallow water environment where things are smaller. Nevertheless, ambient noise in warm shallow waters level is alarmingly stronger (more than 25 dB higher) compared to the deepwater ambient noise [1] and significantly affects the operations of these sonar systems []. Therefore, it is crucial to understand the structure of the high frequency ambient noise in order to effectively operate these systems.

Being an island country and one of the busiest ports in the world, Singapore needs to effectively manage its surrounding marine resources, maintain security in its local waters for commercial shipping, protect its high value assets around the coastlines etc. For these reasons, Singapore is continuously monitoring, exploring and studying the marine environment. These efforts involve an extensive use of high frequency oceanographic equipment in local waters. High frequency ambient noise in Singapore waters is dominated by snapping shrimp (genera *Alpheus, Synalpheus & Penaeus*) [2], hence studying the acoustics of these creatures will give us a good understanding of local ambient noise at high frequencies. Although there are many of ambient noise studies, there are very few attempts to map the ambient noise sources and no such experiment has been conducted in Singapore waters prior to this project. Work done in this thesis is aimed at studying the spatial and temporal distribution of ambient noise source in shallow waters [3] and to produce some maps of noise source distribution in Singapore waters for the first time. The results generated from this work support various experiments carried out by the Acoustic Research Laboratory at the Tropical Marine Science Institute. This project involved the development of a robust, portable and easy-to-deploy instrument for the purpose of this study in particular and for the purpose of studying high frequency transients in 3-dimensional space in general. The equipment developed has proved very useful and has contributed to various scientific underwater studies at the laboratory that have involved high frequency acoustics such as bio-sonar, shrimp noise directivity [4], humpback whale acoustics [5] and, recently, living resource classification replacing the system used in the initial attempts [6].

1.1 Background

Acoustics is one of the best and most efficient tools to investigate the aquatic environment. High-frequency Electro-Magnetic (EM) waves do not travel far in seawater due to attenuation (about 18dB attenuation per meter at 180kHz in seawater), limiting its to short range operations or the usage of very low frequency range (hence a large antenna) for long range operations [7]. These factors make it an unattractive choice to be used underwater. Laser systems have been used in various areas for short-range applications, where the operation ranges are highly dependent on the turbidity of the medium. Acoustic energy, on the other hand, travels efficiently in seawater and is widely used in modern underwater systems for various applications such as geoacoustic studies, bathymetry studies, navigation, communication etc.

Snapping Shrimp produce high-energy broadband noise through the collapse of cavitation bubbles [8]. They are known to dominate shallow water ambient noise from 2kHz to over 300kHz [9], at peak-to-peak source levels of 190dB re 1 μ Pa @ 1m [10]. These transient could present severe interference to many sonars and need to be suppressed with various transient suppression techniques. On the other hand, ambient noise can also be used as a tool for imaging and the Acoustic Research Laboratory of the Tropical Marine Science

Institute at the National University of Singapore has developed a next generation sonar system, named ROMANIS, that uses these signals to create an acoustic image of the environment [11].

Therefore, understanding the temporal and spatial distributions of high frequency ambient noise sources is one of the key factors for sonar operators to efficiently operate a high frequency system. These problems have lead to a number of ambient noise studies in shallow waters, some examples are [9] [12] [13] [14]. Nevertheless, there are limited studies in Singapore.

ARL has conducted a series of ambient noise studies in Singapore waters using an omni-directional acoustic recording system [9]. The results revealed that the probability distribution function of the ambient noise power exhibits an approximately lognormal distribution. This suggested that the ambient noise sources seem to cluster either in time or space, or possibly both [15]. In order to explain the distribution, the spatial and temporal distributions of these noise sources need to be mapped. There were only a few such experiments in the world, which normally involved large structures and arrays [16] [17]. Furthermore, these projects looked at frequency ranges below 100kHz

The aim of this project is to produce the spatial and temporal distributions of high-frequency underwater ambient noise sources for the first time in Singapore waters. This project studied the ambient noise over a large frequency range (from 1kHz up to 200kHz). A robust and portable instrumentation was developed to estimate the angular distribution, range, and source levels of transient sources in three-dimensional space. It is also flexible enough to serve as a multi-purpose, multi-channel high frequency data acquisition system. The directivity of local ambient noise was studied for the first time

A single acoustic array that is compact, portable, and capable of being deployed at open sea was desired. The system needs to estimate the direction of arrival, range, and source levels of transient sources of local ambient noise (dominated by snapping shrimp). This calls for acquisition hardware with at least 4 acoustic channels, each acquiring signals up to 200kHz, to cover the majority frequency range of snapping shrimp noise. Therefore, we needed a four-element spatial array to sample the acoustic signals in three-dimensional space with at least 400kSa/s per channel to avoid aliasing of the signals. All four channels had to be synchronized to allow for beamforming. Furthermore, the data had to be streamed to storage devices in real-time with a minimum continuous recording speed of 1.6MSa/s.

Commercially available data acquisition systems with such specifications are based on desktop Personal Computers (PC), which are not suitable for this application. Desktop systems are bulky, and not portable; they also need an AC power supply. Most desktop PCs need air ventilation and therefore can't be sealed to work underwater; this also makes them unsuitable to work in sea breezes due to the threat of corrosion to the electronics. An embedded system that runs at low power had to be built to address these issues.

The designed HiDAQ is capable of simultaneously sampling four analog channels with aggregated sampling rates of up to 5MSa/s with 12-bit resolution. The analog channels are connected to four hydrophones with 5meter long flexible cables, allowing it to be arranged in various array configurations. The system stores the acquired data into a built-in high-speed SCSI harddisk. The directivity of the sources and their distribution map is obtained after post-processing.

In the post processing process, the system deterministically identified high frequency transient in all for channels. Once they are identified, their inter-channel time delay is determined and used to beamform the transient direction. Although the array is sparse, the beamforming is possible because the dominant ambient noise sources are broadband and impulsive in nature. Figure 1 shows pictures of a partial setup: 1) surface mounted and 2) bottom mounted configuration.



Figure 1: Partial setup of the bottom mounted (left) and surface mounted (right) configuration

CHAPTER 2 SYSTEM DESIGN

HiDAQ was designed using standard industrial form factors, interconnections and communication protocols in order to keep the cost low and to allow for the use of a wide diversity of existing industrial electronic modules. HiDAQ was built from Commercial Off-The-Shelf (COTS) technology with a customized analog front end and signal conditioning circuitries. One of the challenges of the hardware system design was to run the system on a low power CPU using a stripped down version of Embedded Windows NT to conserve power and yet to provide enough CPU resources for the acquisition task. This was done by integrating a COTS data acquisition card and high-speed storage system on a low-power Pentium processor in PC104+ format. The system could either be operated from battery power or from AC power. It also provided a number of human interface modes with the system OS and the acquisition software.



Figure 2: Block diagram of HiDAQ hardware

An embedded CPU system based on the PC104+ form factor was chosen because it provided numerous standard PC peripherals and

communication protocols. A converter board and adapters were used to bridge the PC104+ interconnection formats to standard desktop PC interconnection formats. A high speed Analog-to-Digital Converter (ADC) card in standard PCI edge connection was used as the digitizer, and a PCI SCSI160 adapter was used with a 80GB SCSI harddisk to provide high-speed data storage. A standard 2.5" laptop IDE harddisk was used to store the operating system, thus isolating the data storage harddisk from any delays caused by OS-related accesses. An analog signal conditioning circuitry was designed in-house to receive signals from the four hydrophones, to provide amplification and filtering, and then to feed the signals to the ADC. The system could be powered from one of two power supply options: the first is a Li-Ion battery pack and the second is 230V AC power line through a modified mini-ATX power supply. This made HiDAQ capable of running both as a standalone system for short-term deployment and as a surface powered system for long-term deployment. Figure 2 shows a block diagram of the system. The sections in blue are parts that interconnect the internal electronics to external devices; they include the hydrophones connections and the communication links to the electronics. These parts were packed in a compact mounting cage (see Figure 3), which was then mounted in a cylindrical watertight housing.



Figure 3: Electronic modules packaged in a compact mounting cage.

The complete electronics package, including watertight housing, is a cylindrical package of less than 23cm in diameter by 60cm in length and weighs about 25kg in air and about 5kg in water. Figure 4 is an illustration of

the electronics package in the housing with hydrophones and mounting brackets attached.



Figure 4: HiDAQ electronics package ready to be deployed

2.1 Embedded Pentium PC

Several Pentium-based embedded processors were evaluated for the purpose of the project. Although high-performance embedded processors (500MHz or higher) would have been desirable for the acquisition system, the heat dissipation problem and the large power consumption made them unsuitable for the project. A processor with moderate processing power was used with a high-end data storage interface and an acquisition card with a good buffer scheme to provide desirable performance. Furthermore, in order to reduce the overhead to the CPU, the operating system was stripped down to the minimum required. Table 1 shows a comparison on the power consumptions and features of some of the embedded PCs considered.

CPU	AMD SC520	Geode	Pentium Tillamook MMX	Pentium III
Format	PC104+	ETX	PC104+	EBX
Max Speed	133MHz	266MHz	266MHz	750MHz
RAM	64Mbyte	128Mbyte	128Mbyte	512Mbyte
Peripherals	Full PC peripherals	Full PC peripherals	Full PC peripherals	Full PC peripherals
Typical Power consumption	4W	5W	8W	20~25W
VGA controller	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Ethernet controller	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Processor performance	Low	Medium	Upper medium	High

 Table 1:
 Comparisons of performance between some industrial PCs

The Central Processor Unit (CPU) chosen was an industrial embedded PC in the PC104+ platform that was built around Intel's Pentium Tillamook 266MHz MMX processor. This system was chosen for its low power consumption, its compatibility to Windows NT, and its ability to provide complete range of PC peripherals. Furthermore, the system included a built-in VGA controller and Ethernet controller with transceiver. It was installed with 128Mbyte of SODIMM SDRAM, providing enough memory space for the acquisition application software and advanced buffering for the ADC operations. The embedded PC was built around standard electronic components used in desktop motherboards; therefore it was supported by the widely available device drivers for standard operating systems. In addition, it also guaranteed good inter-operatability with other standard industrial modules. Figure 5 shows the PC104+ module used.



Figure 5: Industrial embedded PC based on Pentium MMX technology in PC104+ form factor

2.2 Operating System: Embedded NT

Embedded Windows NT 4.0 with service pack 5 was used to run the embedded PC. This operating system was chosen because it uses standard NT drivers and hence has wide range of driver support. Embedded NT also allowed us to select only the necessary parts of the operating system, compiling them and deploying the customized operating system into the embedded PC. This feature allowed us to exclude unnecessary OS components, thus minimizing the CPU operations and hence increased the system performance.

Additionally, Embedded NT allowed for self-logon during system bootup while still providing good security screening for remote access requests. This allowed the system to boot up by itself during power up, to load and run the necessary software including the graphical remote access server and to provide password authentication to access the system afterwards.

2.2.1 Compiling a Customized Embedded NT

Figure 6 shows the target designer for creating Embedded NT operating systems. Firstly, the developer selects and enables the desired operating system components at the "All Nodes" pane. These selections covers every aspects of the OS from general support such as hardware abstraction for different CPU platforms, support for different types of peripheral devices, and support for various management and networking to specific driver support of devices from third-party companies.

HIIDAQLTechMouse - Target Designer Configuration Edit View Image Tools Help						
System 🗾 🔁 🗋	X	Þi 🛱 🔬 🕼 🕼	🖸 📥 🔐 🤶 🔽			٦
All Nodes		Selected Components in 'Syst	em'	All I	nodes pane	_
🖃 🔞 TDSD	. 🔺	Name	Description		•	
Examples		Workstation System	Workstation NT	1.0	MICROSOFT	
		Automatic Logon	Automatic Logon	1.0	MICROSOFT	
Minimal Not coloction		Standard OS	WinNT Standard (Functionally Cor	n 1.0	MICROSOFT	
		Standard HAL	Standard PC (single processor HA	L) 1.0	MICROSOFT	
🗄 🚇 Standard Newcowork	1	No Page File	No Page File	1.0	MICROSOFT	
User Configurations		EIDE Disk	Enhanced IDE Disk (ATAPI Driver)	1.0	MICROSOFT	
🕀 🧐 HIfDAQ_MSmouse		🍒 SCSI Disk	SCSI Disk	1.0	MICROSOFT	
III HIFDAQLTechMouse		The cd-rom	EIDE CD-ROM	1.0	MICROSOFT	
E- 😿 System		🦝 SCSI CD-ROM	SCSI CD_ROM	1.0	MICROSOFT	
Platform		🦢 CDFS	CD File System	1.0	MICROSOFT	
🖃 🗾 System Role		🦢 FAT	FAT File System	1.0	MICROSOFT	
User Identification		🖢 NTFS	NT File System	1.0	MICROSOFT	
E Core OS		🦢 VGA	Standard VGA Video Driver	1.0	MICROSOFT	
HAL		🦢 US Keyboard Layout	US Keyboard Layout	1.0	MICROSOFT	
Virtual Memory		DC/AT Keyboard Driver (.	. Standard 101/102-Key or Microso	ft 1.0	MICROSOFT	
Error Recovery		🦢 English (US) Input Locale	English (US) Input Locale	1.0	MICROSOFT	
Devices		💑 Logitech PS/2 Mouse	Logitech PS/2 Port Mouse	1.0	MICROSOFT	
terage		🐲 EIDE SCSI Adapter	EIDE SCSI Adapter	1.0	MICROSOFT	
Uisplay		EIDE SCSI Driver	EIDE SCSI Driver	1.0	MICROSOFT	
teyboard		🙋 COM1	COM1 Serial Port	1.0	MICROSOFT	
t in the second		🙋 COM2	COM2 Serial Port	1.0	MICROSOFT	
Dus Devices		🙋 СОМЗ	COM3 Serial Port	1.0	MICROSOFT	
Denale Ports		COM4	COM4 Serial Port	1.0	MICROSOFT	
		LPT1	LPT1 Port	1.0	MICROSOFT	
		Intel EtherExpress PRO (.	Intel EtherExpress PRO Adapter	1.0	MICROSOFT	
		E100BNT	Intel EtherExpress PRO Adapter I	on. 1.0	MICROSOFT	
Network Membership			TCP/IP Protocol	1.0	MICROSOFT	
A Network Adapters		DHCP Client	Domain Host Configuration Protoc	0 1.0	MICROSOFT	
Network Adapters (Second Instance)		AIN Manager Workstatio.	. LAN Manager workstation Service	1.0	MICROSOFT	-
Ready		Reg INT LM Security Support	items	1.0	MICROSOFT	

Figure 6: Embedded NT target designer software

After all the necessary components are selected and configured, the system is then compiled to generate an image of a working operating system ready for be deployed to the embedded system.

For the HiDAQ, the boot up memory was a small 2.5" harddisk containing the embedded NT operating system. The harddisk was prepared

by firstly formatting it with boot loader using a utility disk supplied Embedded NT installation package. After that, the entire operating system image was copied onto the harddisk. Alternatively, the harddisk can be first installed with a normal Windows NT operating system on which the embedded NT image will replace.

2.3 Remote Administration of the Data Acquisition

Three different control interfaces were provided by HiDAQ: the first was through direct user interface by connecting a monitor, a mouse and a keyboard to the system; the second was through graphical remote administration via an Ethernet connection; and the third was through prescheduled activities upon boot up for standalone operation. The first was useful for software development, debugging and testing, especially when working in the laboratory where the system was hooked up like a normal PC. For the direct connection, an underwater cable with appropriate connectors was designed to enable remote control at up to 10 meter away, which was especially useful for deployments near the sea surface or in test tanks. Operating in this mode provided a delay-free remote control, the only drawback was that the display quality dropped over range. This could be fixed by inserting a VGA signal booster circuitry in between, but is currently not implemented.

The second method was using Microsoft Netmeeting's Desktop Sharing via TCP/IP running over an Ethernet connection. With this, the users were able to logon into the Embedded NT, and to take control on its windows desktop, providing accesses to any applications within HiDAQ. A 50m underwater cable was designed for this purpose, allowing users to remotely perform data acquisition and download the data from HiDAQ to a remote system. The limitations of this method are the slow feedbacks from desktop graphic, keystroke, and mouse activity, which are not crucial for control purposes. This method was largely used in the experiment due to the combination of its flexibility and distance. When the system was deployed with this method, it was normally powered from the surface with 240V AC supply provided through the same 50-meter cable. A junction box with a built in AC noise filter and on/off switch was provided at the surface end of the cable. Figure 7 shows a picture with the cable (1) to the HiDAQ casing, a standard cross over signal RJ45 Ethernet connector (2) and a standard AC power cord (3).



Figure 7: Fifty meter long underwater cable consisting a filtered power line and an Ethernet link

When HiDAQ is setup for standalone operation, a precompiled user acquisition program based on Labview®, a graphical programming language promoted by National Instruments, was loaded into the startup folder in the Embedded NT so that it would be automatically executed after it had been booted up. Acquisitions were performed based on the preset schedules in the program. The drawback of this method was that the users did not have the access to HiDAQ during runtime. Nevertheless, this operation mode was necessary for standalone operation mode where no surface structure was nearby to support a user control station and no cabling was possible.



Figure 8: Different ways of controlling the HiDAQ

2.4 PCI Data Acquisition Card

HiDAQ used a multifunction I/O board from National Instrument (NI), part number PCI6110E, as it's analog digitization module. This card is a fully plug-and-play, full size PCI card for a desktop PC. It does not have DIPswitches or jumpers but is fully software configurable. It came with libraries of functions and APIs to control the acquisition card, including the board level hardware settings, both in Labview® and C language. The card could also be programmed using assembly language with the provided register level programming information.

The following settings could be configured through the software interface: sampling rate, input range, inter-channel sampling delay, and offset. The PCI6110E card is capable of sampling up to 5MSa/s aggregated and supports four simultaneous analog input channels. Nevertheless, the practically achievable throughput rate was limited by the overall performance of HiDAQ, which in turn was determined by the performance of each subsystem. The sampling rate was set to 500kSa/s per channel based on tradeoffs between getting a high sampling rate and the utilization of limited system resource such as percentage of system memory used as transfer buffer, sharing of CPU time with other supporting programs etc. This has

provided enough bandwidth to cover the frequency band of interest (up to 2MSa/s) and allowing continuous acquisition for reasonable time periods, while consuming less power and utilizing a smaller storage capacity.

The software also allowed the users to select different input voltage ranges in order to guarantee the usage of an optimal dynamic range. The acquisition card's Analog to Digital Converter's (ADC) input range is fixed at $\pm 10V$ by the hardware; nevertheless the actual input voltage range could be adjusted by controlling the gain settings of the analog front end, see Table 2. Although the adjustable gain was able to scale the signal to $\pm 50V$, the maximum input rating of PCI6110E's analog front ends was limited to $\pm 42V$, in order to avoid saturation to the ADC; therefore the effective adjustable input range from $\pm 200mV$ to $\pm 42V$. The inter-channel delays were set to zero in order to allow for synchronized recordings. All the input channels were set to AC coupling in order to remove any DC offset.

Gain	Actual analog input range	Quantization level
0.2 $-50V$ to $+50V$ (limited to $\pm 42V$ by analog front end)		24.41mV
0.5	-20V to +20V	9.77mV
1.0	-10V to +10V	4.88mV
2.0	-5V to +5V	2.44mV
5.0	-2V to +2V	976.56uV
10.0	-1V to +1V	488.28uV
20.0	-0.5V to +0.5V	244.14uV
50.0	-0.2V to +0.2V	97.66uV

 Table 2:
 Selections of input voltage ranges for analog input channels

The PCI6110E card adds a wideband Gaussian noise to the input channels with r.m.s. amplitudes equivalent to half of an ADC bit to serve as a dither. Dithering causes the quantization noise to approximate a zero mean random variable rather than a deterministic function of input signal; as a result, the distortion of a small signal is reduced with the tradeoff of slightly increased noise floor [18]. This is particularly useful to detect the existence of small signals with amplitudes within the order of the quantization level. This also significantly increases the analog channels' Signal to Noise Ratio (SNR) when recording stationary signals. This is achieved by averaging the acquired stationary signals, which will effectively increase the quantization resolution, improve the differential linearity and decrease the noise modulation. At ±5V input range, the noise level added is comparable only to the r.m.s. analog electronic noise (i.e. dither noise of 1.22mV compared to 1.7mV of the hydrophone signal conditioning analog circuit noise).

2.5 High-Speed Data Storage

A high performance SCSI160 PCI-SCSI host bus adapter (HBA) and an 80GByte SCSI160 harddisk were installed as the storage solution. The storage peripherals were selected to be a high-end system that requires minimum CPU intervention because the processor was chosen to run at relatively low clock rate (266MHz) to reduce power consumption.

A number of different solutions were investigated before this configuration was finalized, which included Fiber-Channel (FC), UW-SCSI and Fast EIDE. Recently, EIDE devices such as UltraATA100, UltraATA133 and serial IDE have been capable of high data transfer rates at 100Mbyte/s and above. Nevertheless, the IDE interface tends to occupy considerable amount of the system processing resources for a lot of its actions [19], which is therefore unsuitable for our configuration where limited CPU resources are available.

A 1Gbps (100Mbytes/s) fiber channel Storage-Area-Network (SAN) solution and a SCSI160 (160Mbytes/s SCSI-3) storage solution were tested. The performance of a FC solution (consisting of a QLA2200 host bus adapter and a Seagate 10,000rpm FC hard disk) and SCSI160 solution (consist of an Adaptec 19160 host adapter with Seagate 15,000rpm SCSI160 Hard disk) was compared using IOmeter: a vendor independent performance benchmark tool from Intel Corp. that is widely used in industry. The sustained throughput rate of the SCSI160 solution (achieving 40Mbytes/s) was found to out-perform the FC solution tested (25Mbytes/s), when only one harddisk was installed.

This comparison was not intended to benchmark the performance of both protocols but to find the best solution available during the time of system integration. This was because the performance is largely dependent on the combination of processor power, the specifications of harddisks used and the configuration of the harddisks. Based on the comparison, the SCSI160 solution was integrated into the HiDAQ, along with the OS and the user applications, to benchmark the overall performance. Different values of each acquisition parameters such as buffer size and data block size per harddisk write operation were adjusted and tested to find the optimum parameters for the best possible performance. The optimum parameters are shown in Table 3.

Scan rate (for each channel):	500kHz
Buffer size:	35Mbytes
Number of scan per write operations:	800,000
Number of scan intended to acquire:	200M
Number of scan acquired before buffer overflow:	About 85M (170sec)

Table 3:	Optimum acquisition	parameters of current	hardware configuration

The system was capable of acquiring and streaming data continuously for a maximum of 170 seconds before the process had to be reinitialized. One of the reasons, apart from the limitation of low processor power, is the sharing of the PCI bus among the three devices (SCSI160 HBA, PCI6110E and Ethernet controller). To allow for longer acquisition durations, the acquisition software was written with a feature to recursively acquire bursts of data blocks with or without idle between the acquisitions. With this feature, we are able to perform data acquisition for durations that are as long as the capacity of data storage harddisk could support.



Figure 9: Data acquisition card, PC104+ to slot PC converter and SCSI160 host bus adapter

2.6 Power Supply Modules

The power supply module consisted of a low noise DC-to-DC voltage level converter and an energy source of either a high-density battery pack or AC-to-DC converter. The DC-to-DC converter was a high efficiency (up to 90%) PC104 module that provided a maximum combined power output of 90W and provided the desired voltage supplies of +5V (up to 10A), -12V (up to 0.5A) and +12V (up to 2A). Although the overall power consumption of HiDAQ was around 46W (see Table 4), a 90W DC-to-DC regulator was selected in order to provide a safety margin for the current surges during power up process.

Electronics Subsystem	Voltage (V)	Power (W)
N6110-PCI Data Acquisition Card	5	12.5
T-6VEF Pentium PC	5	10
2.5" System Hard Disk	5	2.5
SCS1160 Storago Hard Disk	5	4
SCSI 160 Storage Hard Disk	12	9.6
PCI-SCSI160 Host Adapter	5	7.5
Analog board & misc.	±12V	0.3
Total Power Consumption		46.4

 Table 4:
 The maximum power consumption of the sub modules



Figure 10: Power supply and battery

The power source could either be a battery pack or an AC-to-DC converter. The first option is suitable for standalone, short-term, operations while the later one is suitable for longer-term deployments at places with the existing of a nearby AC supply. The battery pack consists of six nos. 38.8Wh Sony infoLithium Lithium Ion batteries, providing 232Wh of energy to the digital circuitry, and two smaller Sony infoLithium batteries providing about 14Wh of energy for analog signal conditioning circuitries. As HiDAQ's power consumption is 46.4W, the battery pack is capable of supporting the system

for up to 4.5 hours of continuous data recording. The maximum operating time could be extended if the recordings are temporally sparse. Figure 10 shows a picture of the battery pack and the PC104 DC-to-DC converter.

The second method of providing power to the system is from a 230V AC supply. This was implemented with a small size AC-to-DC converter in mini-ATX form factor. The DC-to-DC converter was inserted in between the mini-ATX module and the HiDAQ electronics. This ensured that the digital and analog power supplies were isolated in order to minimize the digital noise that was coupled to the analog board. Further more, an AC line filter was added before the mini-ATX module to remove any transients produced by the generator.

2.7 Analog Front-End for High Impedance Hydrophones

Although the PCI6110E data acquisition card provided it's own analog front end, it was not suitable for interfacing with high impedance sources like piezoelectric sensors. A high impedance source buffer was introduced between the hydrophone output and the analog front end of the acquisition card to minimize the impedance mismatch. Obtaining a clean signal from a high impedance source is rather difficult when the interested bandwidth is large and input signal level is very small. This is caused by the accumulation of the noises exhibited by all devices (such as op amp, filter etc.) across the signal conditioning circuits and since the signal level is small, these noises become significant.

The first stage op amp was selected with the lowest possible current noise, because when interfacing with a high impedance source, current noise becomes significant. Furthermore, any noise introduced near the sensor will go through the same order of amplification as the sensor signal and therefore should suppressed efficiently in order to maintain high signal to noise ratio (SNR). The signal was then passed through filters and amplification circuitries before being feed into the NI6110's analog input.

2.7.1 Hydrophone and its High Impedance Piezoelectric Noise Model

The acoustic sensors used were reference class hydrophones model 10CT from GRAS Sound and Vibration. These hydrophones have an operation frequency range from 1 Hz to 170kHz and are reasonably omnidirectional in all planes: horizontally (±2dB @ 100kHz) and vertically (±3dB@ 100kHz), except near the hydrophone housing (see Table 5). Unlike most other hydrophones that come with thick cables, the 10CT was supplied with a RF quality mini coax cable (about 2mm diameter). A 2mm cable diameter will minimize the scattering to any signal below 375kHz (signal with wavelength of twice or larger then the diameter and sound speed of 1500m/s). Nevertheless, its disadvantage is that it is relatively fragile due to the small size. In order to protect the cable with minimum disturbance to the acoustic sound field, it was put in a 10mm diameter silicone tube (see Figure 11). Silicone tubing was chosen because it is known to have acoustic impedance that is close to liquids and has been used in medical ultrasonic studies [20] and in underwater arrays [21]. The tube was then filled with caster oil that also has similar acoustic impedance as seawater; hence minimizing the distortion to the sound field.

Receiving sensitivity (re 1uPa/V)	-211dB ±3dB
Frequency range	1Hz ~ 170kHz
Horizontal directivity	±2dB @ 100kHz
Vertical directivity	±3dB @ 100kHz (except near the cab housing)
Nominal capacitance	3.4nF
Max operating depth	700m
Weight	75g
Cable	6m with integrated LEMO SMB connector

 Table 5:
 Simplified hydrophone specification



Figure 11: High performance hydrophone in protective cover

A piezoelectric sensor is generally characterized as a capacitor, which will generate charge when it is being stressed mechanically. An output voltage signal is generated when this small charge flows through an external high impedance load.



Figure 12: Noise equivalent circuit of a Piezoelectric Sensor (from low-noise electronic system design by Motchenbacher & Connelly [22])

Figure 12 illustrates an equivalent schematic of the noise model of a piezoelectric sensor. L_M is the mechanical inductance; C_M , mechanical capacitance; and Rs is the series loss resistance. These three terms model the generation of electrical output by changing the reactance of the system with respect to mechanical stress. L_X is the external inductance; C_B is block or

bulk capacitance; C_P is the cable capacitance; R_L is the load resistance; and I_S is the current source of the signal. The noise parameters of operational amplifier and its network around it are represented by E_n (its voltage noise) and I_n (its current noise). The equivalence input noise of this transducer can be represented by Equation 1, which is simplified and adapted from [22].

$$E_{ni}^{2} = E_{S} + E_{n}^{2} \left(\frac{Z_{S} + Z_{I}}{Z_{L}} \right)^{2} + \left(I_{n}^{2} + I_{L}^{2} \right) Z_{P}^{2},$$

Equation 1

Where,

Zs	is the series impedance of hydrophone: R_s , L_M and C_M
ZL	is the parallel impedance of C_B , C_P , L_X , and R_L
ZΡ	is Z_L in parallel with Z_S .
Ēs	is the thermal noise of R_s (given by $4kTR_s$)
L	is the thermal noise of R _L (given by 4kT/R _L)
En, In	are the voltage and current noises

The E_s term is neglected because R_s is small. This leaves the voltage noise E_n, and the current noise, I_n. Again, the E_n contribution is normally small with respected to noise generated from I_n for high impedance devices [23] [24]. Since the total noise power is the sum of square of all uncorrelated noise sources, any source that generates more than 5 times the noise of other sources will dominate, which means in this case, I_n will dominate.

 Z_P is large at relatively low frequencies (caused by the impedance of C_B and C_P). In order to minimize the current noise contribution, R_L should be kept large and I_n small. Since current noise can be termed as $\sqrt{2qI_B} A/\sqrt{Hz}$ [27], op amps with small bias current (the I_B term) such as BiPolar devices (with minimum collector current) or FET devices (with minimum leakage current) are good candidates The I_nZ_P term is normally prominent at lower frequencies and will be insignificant at higher frequency as I_n is a 1/f noise. Here, FET is a better choice since it normally has less of a low frequency 1/f component in its current noise. Furthermore, FET normally requires less or no biasing and so R_L can be high which matched our requirements.

2.7.2 High Impedance Analog Front-End

Several potential op amps such as LT1169, AD743, LT1793, LT1113 and INA116 were identified and evaluated to decide which op-amp would be most suitable in terms of noise and gain-bandwidth product.

Based on the performance along with other considerations such as small packaging size, implementation limitations etc., LT1169, a JFET op amp was selected for the analog front end. It was chosen because of its low voltage noise (that is comparable to the performance of a bipolar device) while maintaining the low current noise of a FET device at the same time, which were $6nV/\sqrt{Hz}$ and $1fA/\sqrt{Hz}$ respectively. Apart from its optimum noise performance, it has a very high input resistance of $10^{13}\Omega$, a low input capacitance of 1.5pF and a large Gain Bandwidth Product of 5.3MHz. The output offset was relatively high (2mV) for a first stage solution but this was rectified by offset nulling, employing a DC servo circuitry.

There are two main categories of high impedance transducers: capacitive transducers and charge emitting transducers. Hydrophones fall into the later category. There are two main approaches to translate the input charge variation of and charge-emitting device to an output voltage change: the first is through a charge amplifier and the second is by using a high impedance voltage follower. The high input impedance follower has the advantage that its noise gain can be controlled easily, thus achieving better noise performance. The disadvantage is that it is sensitive to any intermittent capacitance between the piezoelectric and its input, limiting its applications to scenarios where relatively short cables are used between the transducer and first stage electronics. In contrast, a charge amplifier is insensitive to intermittent capacitance; hence it is suitable for applications where there is long cable between the high impedance transducer and the front-end analog circuitry. Nevertheless, the disadvantage is that its circuitry noise is generally higher than the high impedance voltage follower. As the cables between the hydrophones and the analog circuit board were relatively short, the high impedance follower circuit realization (which is basically a virtual charge

24



amplifier) was implemented to take advantage of its lower noise characteristics.

Figure 13: High Impedance Voltage Follower with DC Servo and Integrated High Pass Filter

Figure 13 shows the schematic of the analog front end in voltage mode. This first stage provided an overall gain of about 28dB to the sensor signal. The current noise of the internal bias circuitry in the op amp could get coupled into the input signal via the FET's gate-to-source capacitance and would then appear as extra input voltage noise. In order to cancel it, a similar bias current at the other input was needed. Therefore, an equivalent capacitance that matched the sensor's capacitance was introduced to the op amp's inverting input to provide a compensation effect.

A drawback of the LT1169 was that it presented a relatively high dc offset (up to 2mV); this was unacceptable for the first stage circuitry, as it would have reduced the effective dynamic range. A DC servo was implemented to rectify this issue, making sure that any dc offset would be

compensated so that the output voltage would always swing around the signal ground.

The power supply for the LT1169 was kept at \pm 5V although the maximum rating of this device was \pm 20V. This was done so that the gate-to-junction leakage current was reduced and the heat generation was minimized at the same time. Precautions were also taken to filter the power supply with a simple LC network in order to remove noise and harmonics.

2.7.3 Analog Stage with Pre-selectable Gain

The analog output of the first stage, the high input impedance voltage follower, was a low impedance signal. This meant that the noise characteristic requirements of subsequent op-amps stages had changed from a low current noise to low voltage noise. The reason was that when interfacing to a very low impedance source (output impedance of the LT1169), the voltage noise contribution is dominant and contributions from other sources can be neglected [25]. Therefore, an AD797 was selected to implement the gain stage. The AD797 provided ultra low harmonic distortion (-120dB at 20kHz), very low voltage noise $(0.9nV/\sqrt{Hz})$, and a high gain bandwidth.


Figure 14: Low Noise Selectable Gain Stage

The high gain bandwidth product of AD 797 enabled us to use a single device to implement the gain stage and therefore optimize the noise performance. This made sure that the minimum number of components was used and reduced the number of routing traces was needed during PCB routing. Hence, the number of electronic noise sources was reduced and the possibility of interference noise was minimized. Although the gain bandwidth

product varied at different gain value and compensations [26], it was possible to provide at least 300 times gain at 300kHz. The AD797 was capable of operating stably with external resistor networks that were very small in value. This effectively improved the overall noise performance by significantly reduced the total noise caused by current noise and thermal noise at op-amp's external network. Besides providing offset compensation pins, the AD797 also provided access to its internal compensation network, which could be modified by adding external capacitors. This effectively improved the distortion performance and the gain bandwidth by providing appropriate compensation. The schematic is shown in Figure 14. The gain stage provided a DIP-switch that allowed the user to manually select different amplifications; choices available were 10x, 22x, 56x and 100x.

2.7.4 High Pass and Anti-aliasing Filter

A band pass circuitry was implemented to remove low frequency signals below 1kHz as well as any signal above 250kHz. The first was achieved with a simple 2-pole active high pass filter. This made sure that low frequency signals (which are dominated by shipping noise) [1] did not saturate the dynamic range. Figure 15 shows the schematic of the high pass filter. Similar routing techniques and power supply filtering measurements used in the gain stage was duplicated in this circuit.



Figure 15: Schematic of High Pass Filter

The signal was then passed through a sharp low pass filter before being fed into PCI6110E PCI card to avoid aliasing. To prevent signal distortion, a low pass filter with linear phase response was desired. Since linear phase filters normally have shallow initial attenuation curves and hence are relatively inefficient in providing the required steepness beyond the cut-off frequency, a higher order filter was chosen.

An 8th order low pass filter was implemented using a monolithic RC continuous filter IC (Figure 16). Although the hydrophone response is specified up to 170kHz, the filter's 3dB cut off frequency was set to 200kHz. This ensured that the frequency region with a long group delay would fall outside the frequency band of hydrophone response and created a less than 5μ sec group delay from DC up to 170kHz (see simulated low pass filter

response for details, Figure 17). The 8th order low pass filter provided 64dB stop band attenuation at 250kHz, making sure no appreciable energy was remained above 250kHz. Since the acquisition card was sampling at 500kSa/s, aliasing was negligible while the phase of signals of up to 170kHz was kept linear. Although there was signal between 170kHz and 200kHz, the response was not specified by the hydrophone, and the group delays were high. The signals within this frequency range could be used, but the hydrophone response should be calibrated and the group delay of the filter circuit should be compensated.



Figure 16: 8th Order Low Pass Filter (LPF)



Figure 17: Frequency Response and Group Delay for the low pass filter

2.7.5 Printed Circuit Board Design

The analog board was routed in such a way that the current return paths of large or noisier signals (such as the outputs of the op amps and monolithic filter) did not interfere with the small signal current return paths (such as the signal of the op amp input pins). The larger signal circuits were placed closer to the power supply (refer Figure 18) so that its return current (see the thick orange loop) did not disturb the return current of small signal (the thin green loop). Furthermore, low impedance paths between the power plane and ground plane were provided by adding bypass capacitors between them near the power supply input of the active components of each of the stages. A ground plane was inserted between every pair of signal layers or power layers and a sufficient number of via holes were provided at strategic places between the ground planes to provide solid grounds.





Guard-rings were provided to traces that directly connected to the hydrophone output, minimizing electromagnetic disturbance to these very small signals. Since the input signals of the high impedance voltage followers (the first stage) were sensitive to the intermittent capacitance, solder masks at the input area were removed.

The filter stage electronics were placed after the gain stage so that the noise from networks in filter stage did not get amplified. All circuitries of the four channels, signals, power and ground planes, were isolated from each other while the only connecting points between them was the inlet of the power supply (see Figure 19), which is heavily filtered by capacitor networks. This was done to minimize the noise coupling and the cross talk between channels. Lastly, all the components used in this board, except for the voltage regulators and connectors, were surface mount components so that a good noise performance and compact board size could be achieved at the same time. The use of thru-hole components was avoided because they would introduce inductance at the leads, which could increase the system noise.



Figure 19: PCB for the analog signal conditioning

2.8 Prototype Electronics Performance

The following paragraphs discuss the ideal performance derived from theoretical calculations given the specification of components used. These ideal values were then used as specification targets when designing the analog signal conditioning board. A comparison between these ideal values and the performance that was practically achieved is given in this section.

2.8.1 The Noise of the Analog Board

According to specs, the LT1169 produces a voltage noise of about $6nV/\sqrt{Hz}$ @ 1kHz when loaded with piezoelectric sensors of capacitances between 100pF and 5000pF; this applies to our case as the 10CT has an equivalent capacitance of 3400pF. Although the LT1169 voltage noise curve tends to have higher noise levels at lower frequencies, it tails off with the 1/f shoulder around 100Hz and remains less than $7nV/\sqrt{Hz}$ onwards. Since the analog board provided a two-pole high pass cut off around 1kHz, providing good enough attenuation at low frequency to remove the signal with high noise, therefore $6nV/\sqrt{Hz}$ is a good approximation. By assuming the passive

networks were consist of only resistances, and LT1169 had 1fA/ \sqrt{Hz} current noise, the equivalent r.m.s. noise (in voltage) generated by the first stage preamplifier due the thermal noise, voltage noise and current noise of the entire network (including the hydrophone) is about 56 μ V/ \sqrt{Hz} (as a comparison, it would be 200 μ V/ \sqrt{Hz} if we use AD797), obtained using Equation 2.

$$V_{noiseFirstStage} = A_{VfirstStage} \sqrt{V_{noiseLT1169}^2 + 4kTR + (I_{noiseLT1169}R)^2}$$

Equation 2

Where, <i>A</i> _{VfirstStage}	is the voltage gain of the first stage, 28x
$V_{nosieLT1169}$	is the voltage noise of LT1169 Op Amp, 6nV/√Hz typical
4kTR	is the Johnson noise,
k	is the Boltzmann's constant,
Т	is the operating temperature, assuming 313°K (50°C)
R	is the equivalent input resistance networks, about $100M\Omega$
$I_{nosieLT1169}$	is the current noise of LT1169 Op Amp, 1fA/ \sqrt{Hz} typical

 56μ V/ \sqrt{Hz} is a large noise to exist in the first stage and must be significantly reduced in order to measure the ambient noise. The noise level was significantly reduced by adding capacitor networks to the op-amp circuitry as suggested by the specification sheet of LT1169 (which stated that the noise could be brought down to 128nV/ \sqrt{Hz} at 20x gain with circuits having equivalent resistance of 100M Ω or more) [27]. Our first stage had a gain of 28 times; therefore, the first stage was assumed to generate an overall total noise of approximately 179nV/ \sqrt{Hz} (300 times smaller).

At the gain stage, the accumulated r.m.s. noise was calculated as [26]

$$V_{noiseSecondStage} = \sqrt{V_{noiseAD797}^2 + 4kTR_s + 4(I_{noiseAD797}R_s)^2 + V_{noiseFirstStage}^2 \times A_{V \text{secondStage}}},$$
Equation 3

Where, A _{VsecondStage}	is the voltage gain of the second stage (the gain)
$V_{nosieAD797}$	is the voltage noise of AD797 Op Amp, 6nV/√Hz typical
4kTR	is the Johnson noise,
Т	is the operating temperature, assuming 313°K (50°C)
Rs	is the equivalent input resistance networks, 10Ω
$I_{nosieAD797}$	is the current noise of AD797 Op Amp, 2pA/√Hz typical
$V_{noiseFirstStage}$	is the total noise from the first stage, about $179nV/\sqrt{Hz}$

Ignoring the Johnson noise and current noise of the AD797 due to the small resistor values, and with a gain of 10 times, we yield a total noise of about $1.8\text{uV}/\sqrt{\text{Hz}}$. As the signal was fed through the bandpass network consisting of a 2nd order high pass with 3dB cut off at around 1kHz and an 8th order low pass with 3dB cut off at around 200kHz, we approximated the bandwidth to be 210kHz considering the skirts of the attenuations at both sides, and the noise was calculated to be around 0.82mV. Noise levels generated from filtering circuits were very small (about 39µVrms over bandwidth of 400kHz [28]) and were ignored in this theoretical estimation. This noise level estimation was also derived by assuming ideal circuit construction, without taking into account any noises introduced by soldering, interference picked up by the traces, the noise introduced by cable interconnections and noise from power supplies etc.

The total noise level of the entire customized front-end analog and signal conditioning circuit was measured to be $1.3mVrms^{1.5mV}rms^{(11mV~15mV} peak to peak)$ at a gain of 280x (28x10), which consumed the last 3 bits to toggle at the peak to peak noise, but toggled less than 1 bit at r.m.s. value (the ADC resolution was 12bit and input voltage range was assumed to be $\pm 5V$). The empirically measured r.m.s. noise value was almost twice the ideal noise performance calculated and was considered acceptable. Therefore the gain setting of 280x was optimized when used with 12-bit data acquisition system set at 10V peak-to-peak input range because the noise level occupies only ½ LSB (Least Significant Bit) of the system.

Nevertheless, the gain setting used in field trips could sometimes be higher than this so that ambient noise peak level will fill up at least 50% of the dynamic range most of the time. Although the analog noise floor will be raised respectively, we would still benefit from the signal processing gain if we are able to extract the transients within the noise floor.

2.8.2 Analog Channel Transfer Function

The transfer function of the HiDAQ analog board has been empirically measured using a SR785 network analyzer. This allows us to correct the

signal below 100kHz to for the transfer functions of the electronics. Although the operating frequency of the board was up to 200kHz, the transfer function of the analog was measured only up to 100kHz due to the bandwidth limitation of the network analyzer.

Figure 20 shows the typical frequency response of the analog signal conditioning board. The curve shows that there were 2 high pass cut off frequencies: one around 800Hz, another one around 1.2kHz. The first was the high pass produced by the first stage, and the later was produced by the active high-pass circuitry. The frequency response has a slightly negative slope, with 3dB signal loss from about 1.2kHz to 100kHz, which could be compensated digitally when the data was being analyzed.



Figure 20: Typical frequency response curve of the analog board

Channel	Gain SW1 (dB)	Gain SW2 (dB)	Gain SW3 (dB)	Gain SW4 (dB)
Desired gain	48.9	55.8	63.9	45.6
Ch0	49.4408	55.7614	63.7590	45.7740
Ch1	49.2711	55.5908	63.4937	45.5810
Ch2	45.7740	55.8134	63.6772	45.8323
Ch3	49.4986	55.8496	63.7228	45.8096

Table 6: Measured gain of each channel at different setting

The maximum gain of the individual channels of the analog board (typically near 1.2kHz) is presented in Table 6. All the gains achieved from the circuitry were within 1dB accuracy from intended value with 0.5dB tolerance except Channel 2, when set at 48.9dB gain, gave a difference of 4dB. Since the other gain settings of this channel were within expected performance, it is save to conclude that this deviation was caused by the tolerance of the passive components in the gain stage.

2.9 Heading and Pan-and-tilt Sensor

As the system could be deployed at any directions and tilt angles, it is crucial to know its three dimensional orientation when mapping the sources. An OEM electronics compass and 2 axis-level sensors were integrated onto the frame of the array in order to provide heading and orientation information to the array. Nevertheless, a prototype electronic compass with the same sensors has been built and tested at the beginning stage of this project the analysis is presented here.

2.9.1 Basics of a Tilt Compensated Electronic Compass

The strength of the Earth's magnetic field is about 0.5 to 0.6 Gauss in open air pointing towards the Earth's magnetic North pole from the Magnetic South. Therefore, an array of magnetic sensors sensitive to 70μ Gauss or better should be able to achieve an accuracy of 0.01° (derived from the inverse tangents of 70μ Gauss/300mGauss) at a horizontal plane near the

equator. The magnetic field also has dip angles; where the magnetic field lines are not parallel to the earth's surface anymore (pointing up at Southern Hemisphere, and pointing down at Northern Hemisphere), see Figure 21. These effects are minimal within Singapore region as it is near the equator, but for areas that are away from equator, it is important to know their geographical locations and compensate for this error. For a tilt compensated compass, the Earth's three-dimensional magnetic flux (horizontal and vertical) and the compass's gravitational pitch and roll orientations must be measured. This was done with three perpendicular magnetic sensors and a dual axis level sensor.



Figure 21: Magnetic field of the Earth (adapted from application note by Caruso, Honneywell)

The sensors used in this prototype were Honeywell's HMC1001 (single axis) and HMC1002 (dual axis) magneto resistive sensors, which have a resolution of 40μ Gauss. Although the resolution of the sensors were good enough to generate very fine heading resolution, the actual heading accuracy achieved would depended on how the magnetic field distortion (due to nearby hard/soft iron) could be compensated, the extend of the compass tilting, the declination angles and the noise of analog circuits.

When leveled, the horizontal component of the Earth's magnetic field is parallel with the sensors' X-Y plane. Therefore, the values measured by the two axis sensors (Hx, and Hy) could be modeled by the $cos(\theta_{heading})$ and

 $sin(\theta_{heading})$ functions where $\theta_{heading}$ is the heading referred to the magnetic North (see Figure 22). Therefore, relative compass heading could be obtained by calculating the arc tangent of the ratio Hx/Hy, assuming that there were no nearby ferrous materials around. In this case, the compass heading could be determined with the following set of equations in Table 7 [29]:

Compass heading in degree	Condition
90	Hx=0, Hy <0
270	Hx=0, Hy >0
180-[arcTan(y/x)]*180/π	Hx <0
-[arcTan(y/x)]*180/π	Hx >0, Hy <0
360-[arcTan(y/x)]*180/π	Hx >0, Hy >0

Table 7: Compass heading calculations



Figure 22: Ideal X-Y reading of the Earth's horizontal magnetic field

When the compass is not gravitationally leveled (see Figure 23), the magnetic field values measured are deviated as the sensors are measuring

the Earth's horizontal magnetic field from an angle. To compensate for these deviations, a third magnetic field component orthogonal to the compass (Hz) is needed, along with the pitch ($\phi_{compass}$) and roll ($\theta_{compass}$) angle of the compass. The azimuth magnetic components are then recomputed using Equation 4 and Equation 5 and the headings are recalculated.



Figure 23: Compass orientation

The compensated horizontal magnetic values shall then be,

 $\begin{array}{l} \mathsf{XH=}\mathsf{Hx^*}\cos(\varnothing_{\mathsf{compass}})\mathsf{+}\mathsf{Hy^*}sin(\theta_{\mathsf{compass}})\mathsf{^*}sin(\varnothing_{\mathsf{compass}})\mathsf{-}\mathsf{Hz^*}cos(\theta_{\mathsf{compass}})\mathsf{^*}sin(\varnothing_{\mathsf{compass}})\mathsf{Equation 4}\\ \mathbf{Equation 4}\end{array}$

 $YH=Hy^*\cos(\theta_{compass})+Hz^*\sin(\emptyset_{compass})$

Equation 5

During the prototype, the first was obtained from a single axis magnetic sensor mounted perpendicular to the dual axis sensor used and the second was obtained with a dual-axis tilt sensor. Tilt compensated Azimuth heading was then calculated using Table 7 by replacing Hx and Hy with XH and YH respectively.

2.9.2 Compensating the Earth's Magnetic Field Distortion Due to Nearby Ferrous Material and Internal Offsets

After the X and Y magnetic field component had been compensated for the tilted orientation, the next step was to compensate the magnetic field distortion caused by surrounding ferrous materials, such as substances in the PCB, electronics components, and nearby steel structures such as a barge or vessels. The two upper plots in Figure 24 show the actual distorted horizontal (tilt compensated) magnetic field reading from the prototype compass after it had been turn around for 360° near steel structures. As opposed to an ideal, non-distorted YH and XH plot that is a circle centered at the origin, it is clear that the magnetic readings were largely distorted. A software compensation technique was employed to rectify these situations based on the same application notes from Honeywell Inc.



Figure 24: 360° Magnetic reading of prototype compass: ferrous interfered (top) and soft/hard iron compensated (bottom).

Two scaling factors (Xsf, Ysf) and two offset values (Xoff, Yoff) were introduced to respectively rectify the distortion of the circle and its offset from origin. The corrected value could be calculated as below,

XHc =Xsf* XH+Xoff,

Equation 6

Where XHc is corrected value (c denotes corrected) and XH are initially read (distorted) value.

YHc= Ysf* YH+ Yoff,

Equation 7

Where YHc is corrected value (c denotes corrected) and YH are initially read (distorted) value.

Once again the heading was then calculated using Table 7, but this time Hx and Hy were replaced with XHc and YHc respectively to obtain both tilt compensated and soft/hard iron compensated headings. These scaling factors and offsets could be obtained from the maximum and minimum values of the tilt compensated azimuth magnetic readings (XH and YH) by performing a 360° turn in the actual operating environment. Therefore, from the distorted values in Figure 24,

Xsf = 1 or (Ymax-Ymin)/Xmax/Xmin), which ever is greater	Equation 8
Ysf = 1 or (Xmax-Xmin)/(Ymax-Ymin), whichever is greater	Equation 9
Xoff = [(Xmax-Xmin)/2-Xmax]*Xsf	Equation 10
Yoff = [(Ymax-Ymin)/2-Ymax]*Ysf	Equation 11

The obtained Xsf, Ysf, Xoff and Yoff was then used to calculate XHc and YHc, which were then used to derive the azimuth headings, as shown in the two lower plots of Figure 24. The heading estimates are much better after the calibration; nevertheless, whenever there are changes in nearby ferrous disturbances, the compass had to be recalibrated.

Part of the residual differences could be due to offsets caused by thermal drift, offset of sensors networks, and DC offsets of analog electronics. In order to minimize these factors, a high current pulse of 1 ~ 2ms pulse width was applied to the sensor to generate a large magnetic field that flipped the magnetization directions of the magnetic sensor. This approach worked because when the sensor polarity is flipped, the offset associated with the sensor bridges, on board electronics, as well as temperature drift will not be flipped. Therefore, adding the two reversed readings will cancel out the direction reading, leaving the offset value twice in magnitude, as below,

OS = (Vset + Vrst)/2

Equation 12

Where Vset is the immediate reading at one direction (SET) and Vrst is the reading at reversed direction (RESET)

The calculations were implemented with PC software after all the sensors have passed up their respective values. The prototype tests showed good repeatability with a tolerance of less than 0.5° at 90% of the time. Although the prototype showed relatively good repeatability, we were not able to calibrate the absolute heading to a precision that was satisfying. This was mainly due to the lack of precision fixture and reference heading sensor. The fixture manufactured was guaranteed to a tolerance of less then 5° between the mountings, while most COTS electronic compasses provided heading accuracy of 1° to 5°, which were not sufficient to facilitate calibration that guarantees a degree accuracy of less than this.

Towards the end of the project, an OEM module with the same magnetic and pitch and roll sensors was available on the market. This system is preferred to the prototype mainly because the entire calculations are done with its internal processor without needing processor resources from the PC104+; and secondly, the absolute heading tolerance is guaranteed to 0.5° (@ ±40° pitch and roll angle. Some other reasons are that the OEM system is smaller in size and utilizes a smaller amount of power than the in-house prototype. This unit was then installed in a watertight housing and mounted on the hydrophone array with a RS232 connection to the HiDAQ.

44

2.10 Hydrophone Array

The successful determination of 3D directivity of ambient noise was relied on the four omni-directional hydrophones that were positioned at the vertices of a tetrahedron to serve as a 3D sparse array. With three hydrophones positioned at the vertices of an equilateral triangle, we were able to resolve the direction of incoming signals by assuming that all snapping shrimp sit near the seabed and the sea surface reflected snapping shrimp clicks are 180° phase reverse to the direct signal. The system performance was improved by introducing the third hydrophone to form a tetrahedron in order to numerically identify the snap direction of the third axis and to increase the estimation accuracy.

2.10.1 Determining the Array Size

The four hydrophones could be arranged in various array sizes providing their cables are long enough. Nevertheless, the array size should be determined by finding a balance between the angular resolutions and the ability to deterministically identify a particular snapping shrimp snap across all four channels. For example, a larger array will provide better angular resolution, but an array that is too large would mean that the time needed for a signal to travel between two hydrophones could be too large such that multiple snaps existed in that time window, hence not able to classify snaps across channels easily. This section discusses the considerations made to determine the array size.

Since ambient noise is broadband, hydrophone separations are not restricted to less than half wavelength of the highest frequency of interest as compared to CW signals, which will produce grating lobes when the sensor separation exceeds the half wavelength criteria. Nevertheless, the hydrophone separation should be small enough so that the propagation delay between hydrophones at farthest point (which, in the worst case, is the length of the arm of tetrahedral, d) is kept less than inter-snap interval. Therefore the distance between hydrophones was determined by the frequency of occurrence of the detectable transient signals (or snaps) existing in underwater ambient noise, which was estimated by the following calculation.

It is known that the estimated density of snapping shrimp snap could be around 0.1 to 0.01 snaps/second/meter² [30]. Therefore by estimating the total area where the snaps are detectable, the frequency of occurrence could be estimated and hence the maximum sensor distance. As shown in Figure 25, the farthest source distance, R, is taken as the distance where the spreading loss attenuates the snap source to a level that is undetectable by the analog electronics, i.e. when the signal after spreading loss is within the level of the analog's peak-to-peak noise floor. With an acquisition system of 12bit resolution, 10V peak-to-peak input voltage range, and 40mV worth of peak-to-peak noise (with 64dB analog amplification), we were left with 47dB dynamic range (we were able to acquire signals about 220 times larger than system noise without saturating). Assuming the system gain was set such that the nearest possible biological source clicks from seabed (4m directly below the tripod) were amplified to half (-6dB below) the dynamic range; the system would be able to identify any signals 6dB above the noise floor (without any signal processing gain); and, assuming the spreading loss was spherical (i.e. the spreading loss is $20\log(R)$, R (hence L) can be estimated to be about 100 meters, translating to an area of coverage to about 30,000 square meters.



Figure 25: Area of interest and the distance between hydrophones.

Assuming the snap density of the area is about 0.01 snaps/second/meter², there will be roughly 300 snaps per second or 3.3 millisecond of average snap interval. Assuming nominal sound speed of 1540m/s in local seawater (as measured with a CTD), the average separation between snaps is about 5 meter. At areas where snapping shrimp noise density reaching 0.1 snaps/second/meter², the average separation between snaps could be as small as 0.5 meter.

Although the array aperture size could be as large as 5m according to estimation, the largest aperture size of array frame was kept around 1.1m (the distances between acoustic centers of the hydrophones are about 1.2m when mounted to the frame). This is because we do not need angular resolutions that are better than the accuracy of compass heading (which is around 0.5°). A smaller array size was helpful for portability and also provide safety factor of more than 4x (the array will work at places with snaps density of up to 0.04 snaps/second/meter²).

2.10.2 Acoustically Transparent Mounting Frame

The four hydrophones were positioned at the corners of the tetrahedral frame mounted on a vertical rod. The material used in making this frame was chosen so that it did not distort the in coming waves. Two options were identified: one was to use plastic with an acoustic impedance close to sea water, and the other was to use a metal with diameter smaller than the wavelength of the highest frequency of interest so that minimum scattering was introduced to the incoming waves.

For the first option, the diameter of the plastic used needed to be relatively large (about 20mm) in order to provide enough strength. Therefore, it is important to use material with acoustic impedance that matches that of seawater so that it is transparent to sound waves. Since the off-the- shelf plastic materials locally available did not have the necessary acoustic impedance, it had to be calculated from alternative parameters through Equation 13 and Equation 14. $Z = \rho \times Vp$

- Where, Z is the acoustic impedance, kg/m^2s
 - ρ is the density of material, kg/m³
 - *Vp* is the "P" wave velocity, m/s

Where "P" wave velocity can be obtained from its relationship with Young Modulus as in Equation 14,

$$E = \frac{\rho V_p^{(1+\sigma)}(1-2\sigma)}{(1-\sigma)} \quad ,$$

Equation 14

- Where, ρ is the density of material, kg/m³
 - σ is the Poisson coefficient,
 - *Vp* is the "P" wave velocity, m/s

Young's Modulus for different materials can be obtained relatively easily and provided us a good way to estimate the acoustic impedance of commercially available materials.

For the second option of using a metal rod, based on the highest frequency of interest (200kHz), and a sound speed of 1540m/s, the equivalent smallest wavelength is 7.7mm. Therefore, stainless steel 316 rods with 5mm diameter were selected to built the structure. Figure 26 shows an AutoCAD drawing of the frame.



Figure 26: Tetrahedral frame for the three-dimensional hydrophone array

2.11 Electronics Housing and Supporting Structure

This section discusses the mechanical design of the electronics housing and the supporting tripod. These housings and structures were mainly designed using Mechanical Desktop version 3 from AutoDesk.

3.11.1 Electronics Housing

An off the shelf PVC watertight housing manufactured by Prevco Inc. that was modified to our requirement, was initially used for packing the electronics. The housing was a low cost plastic design rated for use up to 100m water depths. Because of the space requirement, the housing was custom made to 46cm internal packaging length (the internal diameter remained unchanged at 17cm). The design entailed a threaded collar securing mechanism; therefore no screwing or bolting was needed at the end caps to hold them in position; see Figure 27. The end caps were provided with piston O-ring seals to make the internal volume waterproof. The overall (external) length of the housing was 60cm with the maximum external diameter of 23cm, and weighed about 17kg in air. Provisions were made on the end caps to fit watertight connectors through which the sensors and the electronics could be accessed.



Figure 27: Underwater electronics housing (adapted from specification drawing, Prevco Inc.)

A special cylindrical cage was designed to mount the different electronic modules into a single electronics package that slotted into the housing. Because of the tight spacing constrain, the cage was built light as a holding structure rather than a strong mounting structure in order to keep the cage thickness and diameter of the supporting pillars small (see Figure 28). Since the internal cage was relatively weak, it was built such that it fit tightly into the underwater housing's internal space making use of the internal wall as main mechanical reinforcement. Important analog electronics were provided with shields to avoid any electromagnetic disturbance (EMI) caused by the internal processor clock and motor noise of the hard disks.



Figure 28: Mechanical drawing of the internal electronics cage and assembled electronics package

Heat dissipation issue was found to be a problem during field deployments; therefore, an aluminum cylinder was fabricated to replace the main PVC housing in order to provide better heat dissipation. This heat dissipation issue was mainly caused by some of the electronics module of the system (especially the high speed acquisition module and the 10,000-rpm SCSI hard disk), which generated heat that could reach 60°C during the operation. The original end caps were kept because they would not contribute to the heat dissipation problem, as it was not in the main thermal path.

The new casing was also manufactured with some indents around the cylindrical body to provide a place for a clamp at each of the two ends to be mounted. Each of the mechanical clamps was fabricated to firmly grip the housing body at one of its end while provided a coupling at the other end. A series of fittings to the coupling were manufactured to provide various mounting possibilities that allowed the HiDAQ to be deployed in various configurations through these adaptors. Figure 29 shows the mechanical drawings and a picture of this new housing.





Figure 29: Mechanical drawing of the new underwater housing

3.11.2 Supporting Structure

In order to support the array at about 4m above the seabed, a telescopically adjustable stainless steel tripod was used. The structure was made modular to ease the process of site installation and transportation. The

tripod consisted of a main body, a vertical extension rod, leg extensions, and feet. The degree of leg openings was made adjustable to accommodate different drag forces at different sea conditions and seabed contour (30 degree leg opening for calm waters or 45 degree leg opening when current was stronger). The electronics housing and sensor array was designed such that it induced minimum drag at the top of the tripod and a 30° opening would most likely be sufficient in almost all cases.

The height of the tripod was adjustable from 2.3m to 4.5m and the lengths of the legs were also made adjustable in order to accommodate variations of the uneven seabed. This was accomplished by adjusting the telescopic coupling between the extensions legs and the main body, as well as the telescopic coupling between the vertical extension rod and the main body.

Feet were designed to have a large contact area with the seabed, to prevent the structure from sinking into a soft seabed composite such as silt or mud. The hydrophone array was then installed on top of the vertical extension rod while the electronics housing was attached below it.



Figure 30: Mechanical drawing of the 4m tall stainless steel tripod.

CHAPTER 3 LABVIEW ACQUISITION SOFTWARE

The control and acquisition software was programmed using Labview®, a graphical programming language from National Instruments. Unlike conventional programming approaches, the software was 'drawn' using various block diagrams, symbols and connecting wires provided in the programming library. Each of the blocks represents a function with associated properties and operations. The drivers and controls to the acquisition hardware are provided (by the manufacturer) as an instrument block with various control interfaces. Figure 31 shows the program of the acquisition software used in the project. This standard program included modules for hardware interfaces, program controls, simple calculations and a graphical user interfaces (GUI).

The control and acquisition software allowed the users to schedule the acquisition processes so that the data collection could be automated. The file names, and storage path could be specified in the program. It also allowed data acquisition to be carried out in sections with predetermined intervals. The following paragraphs explain the operation of the GUI.



Figure 31: Diagram view of the acquisition software.

Figure 32 shows the GUI front end of the data acquisition software. Labels 1 to 5 mark the controls of the acquisition hardware. Item 1 allows the user to specify the number of channels to be activated for the operation; in this case, all four channels are activated. Both items 2 and 9 specify the length of each acquisition event, the first is in terms of number of samples while the later is in seconds. Item 3 is a panel to control the sampling rate, the size of the memory buffer to allocate and the size of a data block to transfer into the hard disk each time. The combination of these parameters will determine the performance of the acquisition. Item 4 provides the user with a mean to control the voltage range of each channel and the inter-channel sampling delay. This is useful for optimizing the usage of the dynamic range of the analog to digital converter. Item 5 is a toggle button to activate and stop

the entire acquisition processes. Item 6 is a display box that provides feedbacks of the current acquisition process: the number of samples successfully recorded and the occupied buffer space at any time. These two numbers give a good indication of how optimized the acquisition parameters are at anytime.



Figure 32: The Graphic User Interface for the acquisition software.

The software also allows the user to schedule a start time for the whole acquisition process; this could be configured with the input boxes at item 7. Item 8 allows the user to select the filename and folder location where the acquired data would be saved. If the data collection is programmed as multiple successive acquisitions, the filename can be suffixed by an index number, according to the sequences. The LED labeled 'Waiting' will light during the idle periods between these multiple acquisitions, as well as when waiting for the scheduled starting time of the acquisition process as programmed in item 7.

The next section of the software allowed the user to program multiple acquisitions, and the length of these acquisitions. Item-9 is a slide bar to adjust the duration of each acquisition burst. Item 10 determines the length of intervals between acquisitions, while the number of repetition is

programmable through item 11. After all these have been set, the displays in item 12 will give a summary of the overall time span of the entire process, the total harddisk size needed and its equivalent amount of data in terms of time of continuous recording.

CHAPTER 4 BEAMFORMING ALGORITHM

This section describes the beamforming algorithm used by the array to determine the direction of the arrival of transient signals. The data analysis could be done in two ways: the First, was by evaluating the energy of each direction in 3 dimensions by adjusting the delay of time series of each direction and to add them together; the second was by deterministically finding the individual clicks on all four channels and to estimate their directions from the delay. The first would take up a lot of processing power as the entire time series had to be repeatedly calculated in each three dimensional directions at the desired resolution. The second method on the other hand will only process sections of the time series that have transients and thus saves processing time. Since we were looking at snapping shrimp clicks, which are broadband and transient in nature, the second method proved to be a more efficient choice. The following sections describe the algorithm of the second method and its geometry.

4.1 Time Difference of Arrival (TDOA) Beamforming

The recorded time series of one of the channels was first scanned through to look for transients, each of them was then used as a template to search through the other three channels within a defined time window based on the size of the array. Once all the clicks were identified, their inter-channel time delays were calculated. Based on these delays, the direction of arrival of each of the clicks was then estimated.



Figure 33: Geometry of the tetrahedral array

Referring to a coordinate system originating at the centroid of the triangle that forms the base of tetrahedral and having the forth hydrophone (H4) pointed down (see Figure 33), the array geometry is described in vectors as \underline{h}_1 , \underline{h}_2 , \underline{h}_3 , and \underline{h}_4 representing to the positions of hydrophones H1, H2, H3 and H4. The distance between the tip hydrophone (H1, or H2, or H3) of the base triangular and the origin, r, can be related to tetrahedron arm length, *I*, as

$$r=\frac{l}{\sqrt{3}},$$

Equation 15

Where *l* is the distance between hydrophones, which was 1.2 m in the current setup.

The direction of an incoming wave can be described by a unit vector \underline{s} in Cartesian axis as shown in Figure 33 and expressed in form of matrix, given by Equation 16,

$$\underline{s} = \begin{bmatrix} -\cos\theta\cos\phi \\ -\cos\phi\sin\theta \\ -\sin\theta \end{bmatrix},$$

By taking the dot product of the geometry vector of the hydrophone locations and the vector of the incoming sound wave, the effective distance of each hydrophone from the origin, projected into the direction of incoming wave was obtained,

$$d_i = \underline{h}_i \bullet \underline{s}$$
, Equation 17

where i = 1, 2, 3, 4 for the four hydrophones.

Therefore, the travel time delays in terms of distance between hydrophone H2, H3 and H4 with reference to hydrophone H1 can be rewritten as

$$D_{j1} = (d_j - d_1)$$
Equation 18
$$= (\underline{h}_j - \underline{h}_1) \bullet \underline{s}$$

where j = 2, 3, 4 for the hydrophones.

By taking into account the speed of sound in water and the sampling rate of HiDAQ, the time lags between channels in term of sampling interval are therefore can be written as

$$T_{j1} = \frac{fs}{c} \left[(\underline{h}_j - \underline{h}_1) \bullet \underline{s} \right]$$
 Equation 19

 T_{j1} can be obtained from the recorded time series when the interchannel time delay is calculated after each snap has been identified in all four channels. <u>h</u>_j and <u>h</u>₁ can be obtained from the geometry of the array; fs, the sampling frequency of each individual channel, which was set to 500kSa/s; and c, the sea water sound velocity at the site, was measured to be 1540 m/s using a CTD. Therefore, the unit vector of incoming acoustic wave, s(x,y,z), was solved in term of x, y and z axis (from which we obtain the θ and ϕ later).
CHAPTER 5 EXPERIMENT SETUP

The system, consisting of the HiDAQ module and the tetrahedral array, could be deployed in various configurations depending on how the modules were mounted and coupled. It could be deployed form the surface or as a bottom mounted system, each either in standalone mode or with a cable attached.

For the purpose of snapping shrimp distribution estimation, we deployed the system in three different configurations. The first two configurations deployed the system from surface platforms, attached to either a buoy or to a barge or vessel. For the first option, the tetrahedral frame was coupled directly to the electronics housing and the complete module was attached to a custom-made flexible spar-buoy that minimized the vertical oscillation caused by surface waves. This configuration ran in stand-alone mode and allowed us to deploy the system in the open sea without a surface vessel near by. The same physical setup was also deployed from a barge (or at times from surface vessels); it was secured from the surface by tensioned ropes, thus avoiding excessive rotational oscillations. The tetrahedral frame was deployed as in the geometry orientation in Figure 33 for these two cases, typically 10 to 17 meter from the seabed, as illustrated in Figure 34. With these configurations, we were able to map more than 30,000m² of area centered at the array.



Figure 34: HiDAQ in surface mounted configuration.

A number of deployments were also been done in a bottom-mounted configuration, with the array attached on top of the 4-meter tall tripod. The entire system was placed on the seabed as shown in Figure 35. The electronics housing was attached at the lower end of vertical pole using a customized fitting. With the tetrahedral array mounted 4 meters above the seabed, we were able to map more than 20,000m² of area centered at the tripod.



Figure 35: HiDAQ in bottom-mounted configuration.

Deployment of the surface mounted configuration was a relatively straightforward task since everything could be done from the surface. The picture on the right in Figure 1 shows the array and the electronic package hanging from a crane similar to the deployment form a surface flotation. On the other hand, deployment in the bottom-mounted configuration was more complicated due to the size of the tripod. Diver support was required to first install the tripod on the seabed, followed by the installation of the tetrahedral frame and the electronics package. The picture on the left in Figure 1 shows a setup with half of the tripod excluding the full legs and vertical extension rod; the electronic housing would then mounted at the bottom end of the vertical rod.

5.1 Mapping Noise Sources at the Seabed

With the estimated θ and ϕ , the measured water depth h, and the height of array from seabed h2, we could estimate the spatial distribution of the sources if we assume that the seabed is flat and that the sources are located on the seabed. We can also estimate the ranges of each identified

transient source from the array, R. With the known R, the spreading loss for the range can be corrected and the source level of the transients can be estimated.

The radius of the area mapped, L, is determined by the statistics of the source strengths of the local area ambient noise, the acquisition's system noise performance, the array size and the array height from seabed. The first two determine how far away from the array before a source cannot be detected due to system noise; while the last two determine how far away from the array before the range estimation tolerance become too large that source level estimation could be meaningless. The signal processing was implemented with the algorithms described in Chapter 4 using Matlab scripts.

5.2 Source Level Estimation Tolerance

The algorithm assumes a flat seabed and that the entire snapping shrimps population stays on the seabed. Nevertheless, that might not be true in the actual scenario in which the seabed might have some local variations, and the snapping shrimps might stay near to seabed instead of on it and the cavitation bubbles produced by the snapping shrimps could collapse at different heights off of the seabed (although their height variations are small). Referring to Figure 36, the source level estimations might include errors introduced by the error in range estimation (δR) if snapping shrimp snaps goes off at a height (δh) from the seabed (i.e. at location P2 rather than P1).



Figure 36: Range estimation errors due to snapping position and seabed variation

The relation between δR and δh is dependent on the height of the array from the seabed and the horizontal distance of the source from the array. The ratio between the range (of the center of the beam) estimation error and the source height tolerance is represented by Equation 20. The accuracy of range estimation would become worse when h becomes small or L becomes large. Therefore, the array height was kept as high as possible during the trials. At the worst-case scenario δR will be about 25 δh where the system is bottom mounted (h = 4m) and the snapping snap is at the farthest and yet detectable range (L is about 100m).

$$\frac{\delta R}{\delta h} = \sqrt{1 + \left(\frac{L}{h}\right)^2}$$

Equation 20

Apart from this, as the array has a beamwidth of about 0.5° at 150kHz, by assuming the snaps detected are within the footprint of the beamwidth, the snap could gone off at any point between P3 and P4. As the range error is more significant when L is larger, it is safe to assume that Rmax-R is larger than R-Rmin and take the earlier as the upper bound of the estimation error.



Figure 37: Range estimation error over source distance from tripod

By taking the above considerations, the worst-case source level estimation error would not be more than \pm 1.8dB when the vertical position of the source is \pm 500mm (mainly due to the local seabed variation) at 80-meter distance from the bottom-mounted configuration. The source level estimation errors caused by localize seabed variation could be corrected if the bottom bathymetry is known, leaving the estimation error of less than 0.9dB due to the snapping shrimp bubble collapse height (around 3cm) at source is 80 meters away.

5.3 Simulation

Based on the geometry described in chapter 4, a series of Matlab scripts have been coded to perform the signal processing. A simple simulation was done to verify the geometry mathematics and the overall code functionality. In the simulation, typical snapping shrimp snaps with 190dB re

1Pa @ 1m peak-to-peak source level were added into a time series at positions that corresponded to the inter-channel delays as if the shrimps had been snapping form a sets of locations and angles. Random noises of –26 dB below the snapping shrimp signal had been added in all four channels. Snapping shrimp snaps arranged in two rings on seabed with different diameters at 0.5° intervals were simulated. These simulated time series were then processed with the beamforming algorithm to test its accuracy. The results of the circle simulation are shown in Figure 38. The result shows that the source level estimation error is within ±0.2dB at ideal situation (seabed is flat and shrimp is on the seabed) when the sources are about 22 meters from the array, a number that is within the prediction of the discussion in section 5.2.



Figure 38: Inverted source map from a simulated distribution

CHAPTER 6 FIELD EXPERIMENTS

A number of field experiments were carried out beginning April 2002. The main test area were the local waters around the Southern Islands. All three of the above mentioned deployment configurations were tested at the various sites. Modifications to the system (such as the mechanical mounting, housing robustness, software and electronics) have been carried out based on the experiences of these field trips, which helped in evolving the system towards robust and stable equipment as of now.

The first deployment was using a flexible spar-buoy. HiDAQ was configured in stand-alone operation mode and set to acquire data at a predetermined time. The deployment was done from a small 28-foot aluminum boat with three personnel on board. The system was assembled and configured at harbor, transported to the site and deployed. The actual deployment process was done in 10 minutes once the boat was at the deployment site (see Figure 39). The disadvantages of this type of a deployment were that the array was subjected to both translational and rotational oscillations caused by waves on the sea surface. The oscillations were tolerated after precaution measurements have been deployed, as the sound speed on which the snaps were traveling is much faster than the movement of the spar buoy. In addition, the rotational oscillation was corrected by keeping track of the array heading during the acquisition. The vertical oscillations of the first issue was minimized by using a spar-buoy, which have a small cross section diameter that makes it less susceptible to buoyancy changes caused by a surface wave, hence making it more stable vertically. Deployments using spar buoy were useful for quick, short-duration (less than 5 hours) data acquisitions that were limited by the battery capacity with the tolerance of a higher estimation error than bottom mounted configuration.



Figure 39: Deployment of HiDAQ using a tubular spar-buoy

A number of deployments were carried out using the bottom-mounted system at Raffles Anchorage using the 4-meter tall stainless steel tripod. Weighing about 85kg when fully assembled, the tripod was deployed with the help of a surface crane and diver teams. Figure 40 shows different stages of the deployment: (1) the tripod was firstly assembled at surface, and was then lowered to seabed (2) with the help of a crane, lifting bags and diver support. Once the tripod was installed on the seabed, the hydrophone array (3) and the electronic package (4) were then brought down by the divers on separate dives, which were then assembled on the tripod. After the structures have been deployed, the 50-meter underwater cable was then attached. Figure 41 shows the host computer at the surface, which can be simply any PC system with Ethernet connection and Microsoft Netmeeting software installed. Although the deployment of the tripod involved heavy jobs, it has been successfully deployed using a 38-foot aluminum boat with onboard crane support on several occasions.



Figure 40: Deployment of HiDAQ in bottom-mounted configuration from a barge



Figure 41: The remote control station: a simple laptop with Ethernet connection.

CHAPTER 7 RESULTS

The results to be discussed in the following sections are based on data sets collected from 3 field trips at different sites: One is at Selat Pauh (off Pulau Hantu) and the other two are data sets collected from Raffles Anchorage on two different occasions and locations. All sites exhibit nominal depth of 15 to 20 meters and are near to reef patches. The Selat Pauh area has a mixed bottom type from silt/mud to sand toward south. The first two sets of data were collected with HiDAQ deployed from a barge anchored at both areas on separate occasions. The third data set was collected from a bottommounted deployment using the 4-meter tall tripod at Raffles Anchorage. The data from Selat Pauh was collected during daytime around 13:15~13:35 hours with the surface mounted HiDAQ. The data was acquired in multiples of 30 second continuous data separated at 10 second idle, with overall 15 minutes of data. The first data set from Raffles Reserve were taken early in the morning between $2:40 \sim 3:00$, with a total of about 20 minutes worth of data collected in multiple 30 second files. On the other hand, the second set of data from Raffles Reserve was acquired from 16:30 in the afternoon thru the night until 06:18 in the next day's morning. The array was deployed in bottommounted configuration supported by a tripod. The automated acquisition was programmed such that it recorded 2.5 minutes of data every 2 to 3 hours. Due to the long acquisition period, it was AC-powered and remotely controlled from a barge about 10 meters away.

The sea floor was assumed flat in the analysis, even though the area could have some small depth variations. We also assumed that the sound speed in water was 1540m/s and stayed constant over the data acquisition period within the entire area. The results have been published at MTS/IEEE conference [3].

7.1 Power Distribution Function of Local Ambient Noise

A 30 second long time series was selected from the recordings of each site. The frequency band of the recorded time series were low pass filtered digitally at 180kHz with a 10th order Elliptic filter during signal processing. This is to remove a high frequency sonar pings with center frequency around 200kHz. The median and standard deviation of the power distribution at Selat Pauh were estimated to be $3.48 \times 10^{14} \ \mu Pa^2$ and $1.48 \times 10^{14} \ \mu Pa^2$; while $5.21 \times 10^{14} \ \mu Pa^2$ and $1.45 \times 10^{14} \ \mu Pa^2$ respectively at Raffles Reserve.

Each time series was divided into 8msec time slices, from which the power in each window was calculated to form a vector of power at 8msec bins. The Probability Density Function (PDF) of the power distribution was then plotted. The distribution showed a significant skew that approximates lognormal distribution, as observe by previous studies in Singaporean waters, which in turn suggest a hypotheses that it could be caused by noise sources that are either temporally homogeneous but spatially clustered distribution or temporally clustered but spatially homogeneous distribution [15]. Nevertheless both distributions failed statistical test for lognormal distribution. In order to investigate further, theoretical lognormal PDF curves were calculated and plotted on top of the distributions obtained from field trip, as seen in Figure 42. The theoretical curves were generated by estimating the parameters of the best-fit normal distribution of the natural logarithm of the measured distributions.

First, the natural logarithms of measured distributions were taken, which should form a normal distribution if the measured distributions were lognormal. The best-fit normal distribution parameters were then estimated using Matlab function 'normfit'. These estimated mean and standard deviation were then used as initial values to manually find the best lognormal PDF fit to the acquired distribution. Lognormal distribution PDF functions were then generated based on the manually iterated parameters and plotted on top of the distribution of the original power vector. The means of a good approximate lognormal distribution fits are natural log of $3.3 \times 10^{14} \ \mu Pa^2$ at Selat Pauh and

75

natural log of $4.9 \times 10^{14} \mu Pa^2$ at Raffles Reserve while the approximate lognormal standard deviations of about 0.3 and 0.19 dB re $1 \mu Pa^2$ respectively, which is standard deviations of the log of the distributions collected from the field.

The collected distribution shows deviation from the lognormal fit and could be due to the presents of several unnatural sounds in the data set, such as a tonal around 58kHz, depth sounder pings around 38kHz and 200kHz. The sonar pings at 200kHz was removed with a low pass filter but the 58kHz tonal and 38kHz pings (around 0.9 seconds interval) were left in the data and could have changed the shape of the distributions. The lower end of the distribution seems to be missing compared to the theoretical curve, this could be caused by the system noise that limits the power to always above a number at any time.



Figure 42: Power distribution density of time series over 20 seconds

7.2 High Frequency Ambient Noise Directivity

Figure 43 shows the azimuth directivity plots (over 360 degree at 1 degree interval) of ambient noise data collected at Selat Pauh and Raffles Reserve. By summing the high frequency source power (800Hz – 200kHz) over all elevation angles for each azimuth direction, the directivity of the ambient noise energy was derived. This was done over all the clicks identified within the data set, including the surface reflected clicks. The difference in total power from each direction was then plotted in dB scale with reference to the lowest energy level observed. The plot shows very significant directivity differences among the sites. It is observed that the ambient noise directivity depends on its relative locations to nearby noise sources (in this case the snapping shrimp clicks) and their density. For example, the array was mounted from a barge, therefore its directivity was dominate by a patch of shrimps living bellow the barge, although there were more noise source at the seabed (see Figure 48 for more explanations).



Figure 43: Directivity plots (in dB) of high frequency ambient noise.

7.3 Spatial Distribution of Snap Sources

After the analysis of the acoustic power probability distribution, the spatial distribution density of source snaps was then investigated. The data collected from the four hydrophones was processed to identify individual snaps. The inter-channel time delays of a snap were estimated and used to resolve the direction of the snap and hence the source location on the seabed (assuming the sources are on seabed). The snap occurrence of each look angle (at about 1 degree angular resolution) in three-dimensional space was counted over the 20 minutes worth of data and the counts were plotted in their respective source locations in Cartesian as shown in Figure 44 and Figure 45.

Both sites presented significant spatial distribution patterns, which could be correlated with the habitat preference of the shrimp. The bottom types of the seabed at both areas were known to be a mix of muddy ground and sparse reef patches that could be homes for shrimp colonies.

There is a common observation on all three data sets, which exhibit high-density snaps areas at the surface plane where the barges were located. This suggests that there could be significant population of shrimp at the bottom of the barge. During the experiment at Selat Pauh, the array was deployed from the site of one of the barges anchored at a barge anchorage area. Referring to the spatial distribution map, the array (which is the origin of the plot) was located at the straight edge of high-density snap distribution area, which is highly likely to be the barge. The plot at Selat Pauh shows a second high snap density area from surface, which could be from the shrimp population live at the bottom of another barge anchored nearby. The hypothesis is further supported by the distribution plot from Raffles Reserve site A, where it shows a high snap density area which approximate a rectangular of 27m by 12m, which is about the size of the barge the array was deployed from.

Another observation from these three data sets is that localized snap densities from the bottom are smaller than those from the barge. This could be due to the shrimp at the surface are more active, or it could be simply that the shrimp population at the bottom of the barge are denser. These observations suggest that the system has performed well in mapping the shrimp distribution and secondly, suggest that the snapping shrimp are able to populate the bottom of a moving surface structure.

The result also shows that the shrimp's snap density could differ significantly from the average snap density even within small area with radius of 100m; therefore, researchers should be careful when assuming the snaps density of an area when estimating the ambient noise. For example (refer to Figure 45), the snaps density on seabed at Raffles Reserve site A could range from 0.0001 to 0.035 snaps/second/meter² at different spots within 100-meter radius whilst the overall average snaps density over the entire area is

80

about 0.0006 snaps/second/meter². To top it off, the snap density from the sea surface peaks up to about 0.127 snaps/second/meter² at the bottom of the barge. This shows a large variation in snap density within a small area.



Figure 44: Spatial distribution of snap occurrences at Selat Pauh



Figure 45: Spatial distribution of snap occurrences at Raffles Reserve site A

7.4 Snapping Shrimp Source Level Estimation

The source level (SL) of each snap was calculated by taking into account the spherical spreading loss of 20logR, where R is the estimated range of each clicks to the centre of the array based on the directions calculated, assuming the shrimps are distributed on seabed. Referring to Figure 46, it was found that the peak-to-peak source levels from seabed were around 175.7 dB re 1 μ Pa @ 1m (standard deviation of 6.3 dB re 1 μ Pa @ 1m), 172.2 dB re 1μ Pa @ 1m (standard deviation of 4.8dB re 1μ Pa @ 1m), and 174.2 dB re 1µPa @ 1m (standard deviation of 8.4dB re 1µPa @ 1m) for snaps recorded at Selat Pauh, Raffles Reserve site A and Raffles Reserve site B respectively. On the other hand, source levels from the surface were generally smaller, which were 163.1 dB re 1μ Pa @ 1m (standard deviation of 12.2 dB re 1 μ Pa), 163.3 dB re 1 μ Pa @ 1m (standard deviation of 7.4 dB re 1µPa @ 1m), and 172.7 dB re 1µPa @ 1m (standard deviation of 7.3 dB re $1\mu Pa @ 1m$) respectively. The total numbers of samples in the distributions are different among the distribution plots as the quantity of snaps identified in each site (over a same effective period of time) was different. One possible reason for this is that each site could have different population density and different snaps frequency.

The source level of the snapping shrimp snaps measured were lower than previously reported snapping shrimp click levels [10] in captive environment. This could be due to the variations of bubbles size (hence the acoustic signature of snaps) produced by different species of shrimp, or could be produced by same species but different age of the colony.

It is also observed that generally the surface source level of all three data sets, irrespective of the array location, are lower than the source level from the seabed. Several possible reasons could explain this: for example, some of the sources detected from surface are surface reflections that are naturally smaller in amplitude compared to direct source. Another possible reasons were that the snapping shrimp living on the barge could be different species from the one at the bottom or their physical size could be smaller than those from bottom due to the poorer living condition. Nevertheless, one of these can be concluded at this time.



Figure 46: Source level PDF shows median snap power around 172~176 dB re 1 μPa at 1m from bottom and 163~173 dB re 1 μPa at 1m from surface. The red curves are normal fit to the distribution.

Another observation from the data set was that the snap distributions from surface are much better approximates of normal distribution, except the result from Selat Pauh trial where the array could be too close to the surface to give good range estimation. The huge deviation of bottom source level distribution from normal curve could to be due to the range estimation error caused by uneven bathymetry of the sea bottom that is currently assumed flat by the algorithm. This can be fixed by collecting bathymetry information of the side under investigation and correct the source level accordingly.

After each snaps' source level was estimated, they were plotted on a Cartesian coordinates to form a spatial distribution diagram of source levels. When there were multiple clicks in the same location, the average of these clicks was taken. Figure 47 shows the peak-to-peak snap power of individual snap identified by the algorithm and their locations during the trial at Raffles Reserve site B. The surface distribution also indicates significant snapping shrimp activities at the bottom of the barge from which the array was setup and deployed, with click power of up to 195 dB re 1μ Pa @ 1m. It is also noted that although the density of the sources on seabed was sparse compare to the bottom of the barge. This could be due to the shrimp are more prefer to the habitats provided by the bottom of the barge than the sea bottom at this area.

The high concentration of source level from the bottom of barge and the sparse distribution from the seabed shows that the high frequency ambient noise directivity at Raffles reserve site B could probably dominated by the biological noise from the surface structure. The upper illustration in Figure 48 shows the relationship of the high frequency ambient noise and the local snapping shrimp distribution in this area. It is clear that the ambient noise level at the direction towards the barge is much larger than other sites.

The location of the array within the water column does affect the ambient noise directivity it receives. For example, when it is near to the bottom (upper plot of Figure 48), the sources on seabed contribute much more to the directivity measured (because they are nearer) than when it is near to surface (see lower plot of Figure 48). In contrast, the source from the bottom of the barge dominates the directivity even if the bottom distribution has more snap occurrences in total.



Figure 47: Spatial distribution of mean peak-to-peak source level over 20 minutes



Figure 48: The relationship between high frequency ambient noise directivity at both sites and the nearby snapping shrimp sources.

7.5 Temporal Variation of Snapping Shrimp Clicks

The estimated source levels were then plotted over time to investigate if there was any significant temporal choral. As the acquisition was performed in bursts, with idles in between burst that range from seconds to hours, there were discontinuities between the data sections. Therefore, only the snapping shrimp clicks identified in a same continuous acquisition burst are plotted over time when we look for any pattern of temporal variation. The temporal distribution in Selat Pauh was not plotted during the investigating the temporal coral because its snaps density was too sparse to be plotted over small time windows. Figure 49 shows samples of snaps identified within one acquisition burst (about 28 second per acquisition at site A and about 150 seconds per acquisition at site B). The plot doesn't exhibit any significant clusters (i.e. no particular time with snap density that are higher than others) along the time axis in the plot and hence no significant temporal chorusing were observed.



Figure 49: Sample plots of source level at Raffles Reserve sites.

Next was to investigate if the source level varies over time. All the snaps from a same site were divided into sections of 10 seconds and the mean of the source levels within the time windows were calculated. The time stamp of each section was taken as the median of the time of the elements in the group. Finally, the values were plotted over time with error bars set to one standard deviation. As shown in Figure 50, the mean of the source level at both sites seem to be reasonably constant.



Figure 50: variations of mean of source level over time.

The standard deviations of source levels at Selat Pauh were larger than the ones calculated from Raffles Reserve. This could be understood as the number of snaps recorded from Selat Pauh was smaller and hence the distribution estimates has larger error.

CHAPTER 8 CONCLUSION

The project has developed a portable, easily deployable system for estimating the spatial and temporal distribution of high frequency, broadband acoustic noise generated by snapping shrimp. The compact size of the system and its flexibility allowed it to be rapidly deployed at open waters as well as areas that are remote and confined. The system could be deployed either as bottom mounted system or surface mounted system; and in standalone or in cabled operation. Bottom-mounted configuration is the most favorable setup (although diver support is required to deploy it and the height of array is limited by the support structure, hence it has poorer range resolution when mapping sources from bottom). This is because the array does not subject to positioning and rotational fluctuations when it is bottom mounted. On the other hand, the surface mount configuration allows it to be deployed within 10 minutes even at areas that are geographically restricted and confined by tolerating the higher error level. Choosing the way of mounting is a matter of finding the trade-offs between spatial mapping tolerance, stability, and ease of mounting.

The project has produced several type of high frequency ambient noise study in Singapore for the first time, such as the spatial distribution plot of high frequency source levels (mainly produced by snapping shrimp), the source levels of snapping shrimp snaps in local water, estimations of high frequency ambient noise directivity in local waters, and the investigation of the temporal distribution of the snapping shrimp clicks.

The field results showed significant spatially clustered distributions of noise sources. This provides one potential explanation to the near-lognormal distribution of the ambient noise power in local water [15]. The understanding of ambient noise source location information is important in order to design better acoustics related marine equipment. For systems that see ambient noise as an interference to proper operation (such as conventional sonar, side scan, acoustic modems), understanding the noise will help the designers to find ways to get around it and increase the signal to noise ratio. On the other hand, for other equipment that utilizes ambient noise (such as ambient noise imaging systems), understanding it will enable the designer to use it with higher efficiency.

Apart from the ambient noise study, the system has also been used to support other experiments that needed to beamform the arrivals of high frequency signals such as the acoustic classification of coral reefs, a study of dolphin bio-sonar, and a study of snapping shrimp acoustics. Two papers describing the HiDAQ system and the results of shrimp distribution study have been published over the last two years [31] [3]. In addition, two conferences presentations were given [5] [4] utilizing HiDAQ.

8.1 Future Work and System Upgrades

The robustness of the system could be further improved for future work. For example, one enhancement could be upgrading the analog board's bandpass filter so that its cut off frequencies (which are currently fixed) can be digitally controlled. This would largely increase the flexibility of the system for other experiments that require different frequency ranges. Another potential enhancement would be to upgrade the current analog signal gain stage from manual switch control to digital control. Currently, an initial acoustic recording has to be done before hand so that the analog gain can be manually set according to the ambient noise condition before the actual experiment. A third enhancement would be to upgrade the battery package to include electronics for charging them internally and avoid having to disassemble and re-assemble the system each time the battery runs out.

This project has developed a system suitable for mapping and recording high frequency source distribution and proved its successful operation. It provides an easy mean, for the first time, to carry out an island wide study of the ambient noise soundscape, not only from the aspect of its frequency content but also the aspect of the directivity, spatial and temporal distributions. There are also plans in the future to find collaborate with the Department of Biological Science of the National University of Singapore to further the study of snapping shrimp acoustics and their habitat.

REFERENCES

- [1] Urick, R.J., "Principles of Underwater Sound for Engineers", New York: McGraw Hill. 1967.
- [2] John R. Potter, Lim Tze Wei & Mandar Chitre, "High-frequency ambient noise in warm shallow waters", Sea Surface Sound, UK, 1997
- [3] Teong Beng Koay, Eng Teck Tan, Mandar Chitre & John R. Potter, "Estimating the spatial and temporal distribution of snapping shrimp using a portable, broadband 3-dimensional acoustic array", Oceans 2003 Marine Technology and Ocean Science Conference (MTS/IEEE), San Diego, USA, September 22-26, 2003.
- [4] Mandar Chitre, Teong Beng Koay & John R. Potter, "Origins of directionality in snapping shrimp sounds and its potential", Oceans 2003 Marine Technology and Ocean Science Conference (MTS/IEEE), San Diego, USA, September 22-26, 2003
- [5] Matthias Hoffmann-Kuhnt, John R. Potter, Adam A. Pack, Teong Beng Koay, Mark H. Deakos, Louis M. Herman & Caroline Durville, "Up close and personal: recording humpback whale song at close ranges (10-50m)", Oceans 2003 Marine Technology and Ocean Science Conference (MTS/IEEE), San Diego, USA, September 22-26, 2003
- [6] Paul J. Seekings, Tze Lyn Loh, John R. Potter & Loke Ming Chou, "Acoustic Backscatter Measurements To Distinguish Between Four Types Of Coral Reef Substrates", Islands and Reefs Seminar, Kuala Lumpur, Aug 15-16, 2003
- [7] Lloyd Butler, "Underwater radio communication", Armateur Radio, April 1987.
- [8] Versluis et al., "How Snapping Shrimp Snap: Through Cavitating Bubbles", *Science* 2000 289: 2114-2117
- [9] Potter, J.R., T.W. Lim, and M.A. Chitre. "Ambient noise environments in shallow tropical seas and the implications for acoustic sensing", in Oceanology International '97. 1997. Singapore: Spearhead Exhibitions Lt
- [10] Au W.L. & Banks K., "The acoustics of the snapping shrimp Synalpheus parneomeris in Kaneohe Bay", pp41-47, J. Acoust. Soc. Am. 103 (1), 1998.
- [11] P. Venugopalan, Mandar A. Chitre, Eng Teck Tan, John Potter, Koay Teong Beng, Sheldon B. Ruiz & Soo Pieng Tan, "Ambient Noise Imaging - First Deployments of ROMANIS and Preliminary Data Analysis", Oceans 2003 Marine Technology and Ocean Science Conference (MTS/IEEE), San Diego, USA, September 22-26, 2003.
- [12] Hazen, M.G.; Desharnais, F, "The Eastern Canada Shallow Water Ambient Noise experiment", OCEANS '97. MTS/IEEE Conference Proceedings, Volume: 1, 6-9 Oct. 1997 Page(s): 471 -476 vol.1

- [13] Yang, T.C, Kwang Yoo, "Influence of acoustic environment on the vertical directionality of ambient noise in coastal water", OCEANS '96. MTS/IEEE. 'Prospects for the 21st Century'. Conference Proceedings, Volume: 1, 23-26 Sept. 1996 Page(s): 351 -357 vol.1
- [14] Robinson, E.; McConnell, S., "Sensitivity Of High Frequency Surface-Generated Noise To Sonar And Environmental Parameters", OCEANS , Volume: 15, Aug 1983 Page(s): 11 -15
- [15] John R. Potter, Lim Tze Wei & Mandar Chitre, "Acoustic Imaging & the Natural Soundscape in Singapore Waters", DSO-NUS Joint R&D Seminar, Singapore, 1997
- [16] Ferguson, B.G.; Cleary, J.L., "Estimating the polar distribution of snapping shrimp with a wide aperture array", Signal Processing and Its Applications, 1999. ISSPA '99. Proceedings of the Fifth International Symposium on , Volume: 2, 22-25 Aug. 1999 Pages:843 - 846 vol.2.
- [17] Miklovic, D.W.; Bird, M.T., "Snapping shrimp: measuring their natural distribution in space and time with low frequency arrays", OCEANS, 2001. MTS/IEEE Conference and Exhibition, Volume: 4, 5-8 Nov. 2001 Pages:2095 - 2099 vol.4
- [18] "DAQ PCI-6110/6111 User Manual November 2000 Edition", Document Part Number 321759C-01, National Instrument, 2000.
- [19] "A look at SCSI performance: Fujitsu MAJ3364MC U160-SCSI, SCSI vs. IDE: Performance". An <u>www.tomshardware.com</u> article.
- [20] David Russell and Rainer Bruche, "Online Automatic Discrimination Between Solid and Gaseous Cerebral Microemboli With the First Multifrequency Transcranial Doppler", Stroke, Aug 2002; 33: 1975 -1980.
- [21] Potter J.R., Delory E., Constantin S. & Badiu S., "The thinarray; a lightweight, ultra-thin (8 mm OD) towed array for use from small vessels of opportunity", Underwater Technology 2000, Tokyo, Japan, June 2000
- [22] C.D. Motchenbacher and J.A. Connelly, "Low-Noise Electronic System Design", John Wiley & Sons Inc., USA 1993.
- [23] W. Kester, S. Wurcer, and C. Kitchin, "High Impedance Sensors", Analog Devices, Massechusetts, USA.
- [24] Lewis Smith and D.H. Sheingold, "Noise and operational amplifier circuits" Analog Dialogue 25th Anniversary Issue, Analog Devices, Massechusetts, USA, 1999.
- [25] Henry W. Ott., "Noise reduction Techniques in Electrical Systems", Wiley-Interscience Pulblication, USA 1988.
- [26] "Ultralow distortion, ultralow noise Op Amp, AD797", datasheet, Analog Devices, Massechusetts, USA.
- [27] "Dual low noise, picoampere bias current JFET input Op. Amp, LT1169", datasheet, Linear Technologies, California, USA, pp8, 11.

- [28] "Very low noise, low distortion, active RC quad universal filter, LTC1562-2", datasheet, Linear Technologies, California, USA, pp2.
- [29] A Michael J. Caruso, "Applications of magnetic sensors for low cost compass systems", Application Note, Honeywell Inc. SSEC.
- [30] John R. Potter, "Ambient Noise Imaging techniques and potential in warm shallow water", Proceedings of the ASW Asia workshop, Singapore, 2003.
- [31] Teong Beng Koay, Eng Teck Tan & John R. Potter, "A Portable, Selfcontained, 5MSa/s Data Acquisition System for Broadband, High Frequency Acoustic Beamforming", Oceans 2002 MTS/IEEE Conference and Exhibition, vol 1, Biloxi, 2002.

APPENDICES

A. Related Publications based on HiDAQ

Papers with student as principle author

Teong Beng Koay, Eng Teck Tan, Mandar Chitre & John R. Potter, "Estimating the spatial and temporal distribution of snapping shrimp using a portable, broadband 3-dimensional acoustic array", Oceans 2003 Marine Technology and Ocean Science Conference (MTS/IEEE), San Diego, USA, September 22-26, 2003.

Teong Beng Koay, Eng Teck Tan & John R. Potter, "A Portable, Selfcontained, 5MSa/s Data Acquisition System for Broadband, High Frequency Acoustic Beamforming", Oceans 2002 MTS/IEEE Conference and Exhibition, vol 1, Biloxi, 2002.

Papers with student as co-author

Matthias Hoffmann-Kuhnt, John R. Potter, Adam A. Pack, Teong Beng Koay, Mark H. Deakos, Louis M. Herman & Caroline Durville, "Up close and personal: recording humpback whale song at close ranges (10-50m)", Oceans 2003 Marine Technology and Ocean Science Conference (MTS/IEEE), San Diego, USA, September 22-26, 2003.

Mandar Chitre, Teong Beng Koay & John R. Potter, "Origins of directionality in snapping shrimp sounds and its potential", Oceans 2003 Marine Technology and Ocean Science Conference (MTS/IEEE), San Diego, USA, September 22-26, 2003
B. Listings of software



0 Percent 2004	20 February 2004
Eid * Soperal petitions petitions (accomptence (staf-1)*1).tormptence (ack) = [1] *, terr ¹ 1, *t ¹ 1, terlin (accomptence * Specification).	* ***********************************
	Linematics = 1.672 that = frequentizations trainformuly.211,"Lesseries (1). Heavy = freeworkst.Linematics(1).
out = insufficiritione(e tunnet of time is the mean term name to count = linear the	turgeburg = 7.50-or (eveng battatup/news_phile_philocott) ; nonservicup = nood (eveng battatup_news_phile_philocott) ;
<pre>tlightmaclorentl_condersetEasking = competenteeAlling*pullible tlightmaclorentl_producemt = 0;</pre>	LE emperationary?if < filtering = % electron electron electron electron filter LE hugedlap > 0 % the amood structur when ship two large is more time filt information. The amood structur sheet ship two large is in more than the information and state declaration.partie=5:12*0*040000000 where histor.jas.jase*
fileRemonstrational state = (1). fileRemonstrational stateRemonst = (1). A to be filled un this process fileRemonstrational stateRemonstrate = 1. A between, neutrino and state's seek from the featured states.	TIATI'S 1 [2] Internet could in Print [-4 Internet in New 4 channel] disson for freeding. Units, 0.4 How stars biological 12 274.0
<pre>ap of File Literationsent stinitesetimisted = [1] Literationsent) stinitesetimisted = [1] Literationsent) stinitesetimisted = [1] N time estime of slink, Fill Announcels the anticit, F Literationsent stinitesetimisted = [1] Literationsent stinitesetimisted = [1] N to be filled a the promote Literationsent stinitesetime = [1] N to be filled as the promote Literationsent stinitesetime = [1] N to be filled as the promote</pre>	and and a the remaining manyime is skip a theorem of the skip and theorem of the skip and the skip of the skip of the skip and the skip of the skip of the skip of the skip and the skip of the
(Linffusionees) (Arterians = [1], A real, Dimits pin] Elaffusionees (Arterians = [1], A real, Dimits pin] (Linffusionees) (Arterians = [1]) (Linffusionees) (Arteria = [1]) (Linffusionees) (Arteria = [1])	<pre>article = Filese((dilateron - literates)/(2)*Proceducidist("restmend)) % non el beffe we litel estimation = wed((dilateron - literates), (2)*Proceducidist("restmend)); % remension est webles (merilio: share a black)</pre>
(Laffmanicreant) - artury = holdsty (Laffmanicreant) - artury = holdsty (Laffmanicreant) - spacefinitist = spacefinitist (Laffmanicreant) - spacefinitist (Laffmanicr	fire idention a Constitute - 1 * ineef + buffer filled-overam = fredicited; * file inverses of the beganning of thick
Alphilation to the during the function before anyone of a tenter and a functions.	Interferer = framelicitist, [14,] antikant* nontraint/interfel, "lantik?']r, a remove man. Interferentia: (1) = interferent/obtail, (1) = interferent/interlight/interlight/ interferentia.(1) = interferent/obtail, (1) = interferential/antik.(1))p interferentia.(1) = interferential/antik.(1) = interferential/antik.(1))p interferentia.(1) = interferential/antik.(1) = interferential/antik.(1))p interferential.(1) = interferential/antik.(1) = interferential/antik.(1))p interferential.(1) = interferential/antik.(1) = interferential/antik.(1))p interferential.(1) = interferential/antik.(1) = interferential/antik.(1))p interferential.(1) = interferential/antik.(1))p interferential.(1) = interferential/antik.(1))p interferential.(1) = interferential/antik.(1))p interferential.(1) = interferential.(1))p interferential.(1) = interferential.(1))p interferential.(1) = interferential.(1))p interferential.(1) = interferential.(1))p interferential.(1))p interferential.(1) = interferential.(1))p interferential.(1) = interferential.(1))p interferential.(1) = interferential.(1))p interferential.(1) = interferential.(1))p interferential.(1) = interferential.(1))p interferential.(1) = interferential.(1))p interferential.(1))
clicktion " By a setser to begining of each file	but the CML of the Beacher (schedule) of the second sufficient (schedule) of (1).
geoderant a fit badrount a fit	[fild@weiteretl.clicdes.gookeest.bedowel] = groosestafferBeffer, meetafe weite.
Rightman = [filledwardner underst(finder)constill = Also[1] fpringerst(filmericker on News. Periodware filledward[); filledwarconst(index) = petidewar filledwarconst(index) = petidewar)	- documentaria, limitational and and any more analyzed and provide an and an and an and an and and and a second second and and a second second and and a second second a second a second second second a second a second secon
<pre>tlidements = thrilperforme filebook[]; tlidemine = filebook[schreek triftife[EE4]</pre>	<pre>if universes > 0 * inset * boffset * faile insetion of the beginning of this * hise</pre>
* * spen file tabe wang the handed * spen file tabe wang the handed * shad star to desired looperant	<pre>bufflex = frees((is), [4, issteaded), '1ss15('), noetheria = flee()pacteodes()a('), 'flee()pacteod()a('), ' annew mask. buffle()), '' = muther()pactool, '') = mean(hadflex)(hadflex)(hadflex) ''''''''''''''''''''''''''''''''''''</pre>

10 Febsuary 2004	20 February 2004 22:102:00
Institute (L, ii) = hearfload (instant, ii) = means (hearfload (iii)) hearfload (iii) = hearfload (ii	next point is made a measurable the current $(1,1)^{+}(0$
[fileWork for used in the second of the second s	clustes a clustes a li
uk. Etzierendoorditteen soortiene, initeteen konstraationen ongraad. Jandopunitatere, sindhar, shaffer, fuie doortiene, initeteene, initeteeningeneene soortiene konstraationenenenenenenenenenenenenen	 * * * * *
To be approximately a strategy of the second	 * Interpolate for better ensurery ** start of interpolated optimization
1	thefter (L, to lactogenatorer) = anterp (botter (L, rep_stadet), resempler() a thete (L, resempler)) = a there p(botter (L, rep_stadet), resempler() = a target p(botter (L, rep_stadet)), resempler() = a target p(botter)), resempler() = a target p(botter), resempler() = a target p(botter), resempler(), resempler() = a target p(botter)), resempler(), resempler(), resempler()), resempler(), resempler()), resempler(), resempler(), resempler()), resempler(), resempler(), resempler()), resempler(), resempler(), resempler()), resempler(), resempler()), resempler(), resempler()), resempler(), resempler()), resempler(), resempler()), resempler()), resempler(), resempler()), resempler(), resempler()), resempler
Feall/Right Elevel/File(*,*eF*1,) Feall/Right	ther for 12, 11 increases in a latent phone for (12, 12 encoder in the form of the form of the form of the second
Origines (Tudi); b. finished this Tile TileTexpression; producesk); producesk);	structure (1.4, and 2011a) Martination of the and 1.4 and 2011a) and 1.4 and 2011a) and 1.4 and 2011a) and 1.4 and
a strength of the second of the second s	For the structure of a start of the start start was taken for a start was taken for a start of the start start start start of the start s
1	Investigation for the second sec
Teaching (cellingue) (sinter, preliment, hadrowni) = proceedualites (holling, summarishing), in altrack, skallengiste, indusk, on, saak, incomparaturer, sizietas, sherine, fizietas, in altrack, recempted (listerhistiction), genéreeu, hadrowni, hidor, spenimerci	<pre>amilia/feagliareau_ref() amiliarearearearearearearearearearearearearea</pre>
Indicating first #1, then extract a window of data for each detertion, contered at pro-	1 * second the involves
A therefore a first work means prior who means the meanspirately activity a monologie to according to the meanspirate of a monologic strategies and the strategies of a strategies of a mean product of the strategies of the str	8 sector is provided here? If minimum of an -1. If it couldn't find a summaria sizely, much pick the sector of the -1.
fitue the equipment	an faulture inakonut e hadronat elo
to be its and the second s	P*1*0.11 % second point attack contracted as (pathware attackation (fuldered)ion for P*1*0.11 % second point for an SPC
and an and the second se	Anticity default/01+010+11
withdenergy = washistituti.currentenni."[1] = 4 stargy context within window it washesengy = histologi." = 0.01 = 0.01 = 0.01 = 0.01 = 0.01	Africant Dy Ri. Fundamentisticitation claitheach. Articles I 2000-2000 claim claim claim.
	producement * provincement *1. Ladite reach, etillabilitient est * 1;
press, it is an involve the contraction of the task in the task with the power with $t = 1 + 1 + 1 + 1 + 1 + 1 + 1 + 1 + 1 + 1$	2+4)1/2 a record position is byte.
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *	Avia taking dar dar 1919 '1.
<pre>if main(sep_main(st) > 0 % mess(sep_main(st) < loogth(DestTest)</pre>	 message encoupt worthing the minib Tempple = Audma, throughing).
A check for transment furthering news administion and lease 16 times the w	with the second s

<pre> in the second second</pre>
--

<pre>entron [controlecturity entrolecturity entrole</pre>	ergentific protects weregentific ergentific tes protects protects protects
<pre>timesery this use of are fibro to process, tax is a list content or an extend to a process, tax is a list content or an extend of a fibro to proceed to a montreal to</pre>	Regionality regionality regionality resolution
Mighthrey: v. keight screep from weeked Mighthrey: v. keight screep from weeked Mistablewill: T. All element in the intervention of the interventin of the intervention of the interventin of the interv	
are insequent (1, 7, numprof) answer * verweicht) answer * verweicht) answer * verweicht) answer * verweicht) answer * (1) answer * (1)	
Another Concentrated () Interface () Interfa	ten pris (11.1 minute)
affere a 1, affere a 0, height a 0, heigh	and like () () and have an
(d) -tamped (1) matched (2) (d) -tamped (1) (d) -tamped (2) (d) -tamped (2)	Listen); buinder tais the last filefine(s)
CL + Analysis CL + A	and (constituted) and (constituted) and (constituted) - Antichelification and (constituted) - Antichelification - Antichelification Antice - Antice - Antichelification Antice - Antichelification
9 A 10 month with a 11 spectra from the second s	calitate across banglis, are the new given by the aren; proceeding ages proceeding ages or " hiddy, haught the egg
heighbor of the second se	 a holden sometimetering a holden sometimetering
and determined on the second determined on the	and a string control target a
specification 11 specification 11 specification 1 specification 1 stratestication 1 stratestication 1	Fill Annual Configent Language Medicant L and Beneficial Configuration and Configuration (Configuration) (C
11() etcomes a secondaria () () () () () () () () () () () () ()	tic company a passible levels
Manufacturer * verwegue/2012 Manufacturer * Verwegue/2012 manufacturer * 01 manufacturer * 01 manufactur	Introduction) - discontantific (1) (1) = Tabelencontexp dialectual (1, - 1) (1) = (1,1,1,1,1,1,1,1,1,1,1,1,1,1,1,1,1,1,1,
timeResolution = year equal (), include et year year ();	* (starktoretain Tupetee(stree).starktoretaessTreeta;

10 Pebcuary 2004 22:25:25:25	10 Pebraary 2004	作用に使用された
1	 stand there a pix is best-ofth pi/340 00.566pt public 0.1791/340; 	
4 we address illustr the reapproblem that reapproximation will per trace incipe a well the ALL for sort memoragical des to incope server membergy = 1001. 9 Authorization (ALL) and Authorization (ALL) and Authorization (ALL) and Authorization photon. * even(Authorization/Authorization). A semillant phil for this people.	the tax of instantic teached web 50° and 20° a	
9 group eartheir and betters according to the sign of picture inherently. [11] '1 group - accrossificiteddoost.arc.pic.there.cl.ethagifiqt.oossilat.eshiptidt. 313.	1. *	
0 mests will the indicate with two meetil of phi. (Portner time indicates π functions (promp)2.110 \times phinteni 1 π . Therefore the indicates $1 \approx 0$, the measurement $1 \approx 0$.	 ter time resolution timerenicion "timereniciona" (1000) timerenicion "timerenicional transformation"/ timerenicion "timerenicion" (1000) timerenicion "timerenicion" (1000) timerenicional timerenicional (1000) timerenicional timerenicional (1000) 	
generge = annitionamilia (anni 1, 124).". 1. Taidelleag (51, 15) ann 10, 2 1. Taideagraf (1)	Minut with time	
1*11 ed	9 poil the diele in the time Number 9 in entropy of thereodetion 9 in entropy and a second interval and the second interval 1 in second 2 in the second s	
Proving A groups (c.i.shough k.i.d. from lange ware removed/alangeh/i.i.defare(i) Typical (f th meage walk 2 from lange ware removed/alangeh/i.i.defare(i) indian * 0,	 For earliest Longing (appropriation from) An exception from a manufacture from (111) - 	
and the set of the function of $[2, +1] < 10$ y d_1 , where d_2 is the set of the s	enviced that there is applicable on the control of the first the second se	
 provident states = growing (s, 2) denuglish (and state) (s) provident states = growing (s, j, and growing + 1) with (s) 	4 for the first on the sectore spin spin spin spin spin spin spin spin	
<pre>main prospherican * prosp(r,1,1,2,2,2,2,2,1); prospherican form * prosp(r,1,2,2,2,2,2,1); prospherican form * prosp(r,1,2,2,2,2,2,1); prospherican form * prosp(r,1,2,2,2,2,2,2,2,2,2,2,2,2,2,2,2,2,2,2,</pre>	and contractions = 41.4.4 minutes (contractions records, resonance and p. 4.1.4.4 minutes and the second se	
and a stationer trape. A, ensmity the andest a stationer respective intervention betapenetry prophetical (1) + double physical chain-lange harmer, statigroup harmer (1, 0) (1) + b, respects to measure prophetical(1) + double physical (1, interpretation end. (1)) 1, b, respects to exerci- prophetical (1) + double physical (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1)	 All interface processing in the second second	
the same of the state from surfacely bit apple from bottomin', startigroupharbox,21, startigroupharbox,21, propherics,20,1 hadres = 0.1	pertrading face (transfer) or antiparative (************************************	
<pre>prophothers = []; prophothers = quarter if networks = v_l prophother(1) = shellenghthrough / hisignophother(2,111)</pre>	 the learness transform a la second second sec	
eres also prospectancia, 1 + also jacquaeeeerisiaan beigeokrapp., fein jacquaeteeri, 10101 + No. respecto annon and	and restriction constrained in a restriction of a sector operation of a restriction of a	
 radoulates source level and notiver for spreeding lass of -unreprysprophediation: - lit-log(0)prophetics(1,0)*quantice(0)=makiphain kubby, securitizati performation and 1, 2, 2, 142,050,000,000 for the 6, 1(1,1). 	and * * pikt diartichation	
ent groupbetoonds.co. = 10: lapticoprogrammeds.co. = appropriate est exactingma.te kadep. eena.transf.grptscopane = 20: lapticopresp.bet/math111.	Constraints = settedDistrict interiments in a settimized later visations and the first is the first set and the settimized later is a first is a settimized later.	



<pre>refract [PDD_1000.0000.0000.0000.00000000000000000</pre>	<pre>All mognum +</pre>
wpection = (1) whet isoph builden) = 1 whet isoph builden) = 1 heat	(2) = init (init (1, 1), 1)) (2) = init (init (1, 1), 1)) (2) = init (1, 1), (1, 1)) (2) = init (1, 2), (2), (2), (2), (2), (2), (2), (2),

Cr(uid_OTSpunis(WinapPersonal)constant/Mantage. A Annalskingptr.a. Page 1 10 PhDCusty 2004	Francesson (E. E. et al. 72, pp) = aesciel-optivises, integration with an ability placeback a (E. E. E. Barracketti frame, and approximation for an ability ability. A (E. E. E. Barracketti frame, and placetti (E. C. B. and an ability ability).	************************************	a deres errer contexizing a contexizing b househorse in: thete iced, più icedi, englessarty tenepsi b househorse in:	b Inconditional Development of this beam interacted (Ind) b picture (Dec), any doin with picture interacted (Ind) interacted, inspection (Ind) (Ind) (Ind)	4 comparison b . T.T. vector of the coordinatio, m.	2. It multiples of this date (df)	e scarg das room te consert te roomstreachan tr-s-aft e endoceneristant charte, dates gebruidente Bij	<pre>1: Contrast and contrast a</pre>
Clivald Utymmin'scomplermonal/contines/Master_Mep/plotdist.m Reps 2 10 Refearcy 2004 22125	exercised (A. Y. B. J. A. B. J. A. B. J. A. B. J. B.	Af manyment and 1 public = pdd	allerit terport on 2 privation = pd1 totate = pd1	aliant function and the second	R = 1	alastf passgood an 2 pollos n phl	T = 11 T = 17 T = 17	

All
tereturi a chara a la Minariatarili a fatar à si siste in size in size in size in size

Triacian Annual II	10 Pebtowry 2004 22:10:22
transtram (1, N, Nove, Ntex, N, pr), pilter, ruiseloof = excluding three second of	* connect will non more in dist to imp speed, been shall not thread error as in log spe-
a super-	[L.3] = finitisteria for invest = 7.150000.001
 defini attract contening attraction (0), there (100), phil (100), anaptening (stage) 	dot#T1.Line.exet()1Line.exe() ** (** Log(*).dis#1.Line.exet()1Line.exet()_1);
exceptions of the second s	<pre>th.g.ef = fixed (disert) like it = street(disert) like it = street(disert).</pre>
a segure 1 and the coordinates w 1 LTT vectors of the coordinates w 2 Speed Statistication of Solid, prome in gived 1481, maintenue of appreciations of presidence of	[1,], eff. = fund distribution type.
 note: sapty lpow is defined as 0, therefore will have buy if signal is lafe 2 bins: distribution of density (stapp) 2 nv,pp: stiplast conclusters ini 	times and a distribution of the second s
A mean locability	services a mercan pro-
b process trapper filly b addressing transfer and b addressing transfer addressing b based and transfer addressing b based and transfer addressing transfer addressing b based addressing transfer addressing transfer addressing transfer addressing transfer addressing transfer addressing transfer addressing tran	4 stretpert 1. Anaropost an 4 Datar 4 date1
we refer (search print) (2, 4, search part) ()	Zdeu = distinantiyy Z = Xiany
dota * 'smostjaaliij bojaala * 'smostjaaliij	T = Timer without many many Zenew Ained.
mandfundient * manimum in (2)r	The start beauty y
Aller * anterispicants, mpiants); Alleringer * anterispication for anterior; Anterioremy * anterior. 2.	The Figure 1 and 1
af mergia en 4 sisemple/instangaa(4) 4 seut de seut konder instan de 40s seut	scients marginar on T Speak A factorization
[16] and "Principle web (dotton observations (d), "Principles a plant), Ty a transfer that we pay does a contract of the start of the plant observation of the start of the plant observation (d), (d) in (d) and does a contract of the start of the plant observation of the start of the plant observation (d), (d) in (d) and does a contract of the start of the start of the plant observation of the start of the start of the start of the does a start of the start of the does a start of the start of the does a start of the start of the does a start of the start of the does a start of the start of the does a start of the start of the does a start of the	P = Eleverative Sector Se
a land the second se	patient has plate a plate between the plate betw
met 1. sentia n. y questione ((nuclearmongs 'spicaciat) = filose (paraminel) = fil gpreficent (ign-inacemengs 'spicaciat) = filose(inprima incl) = fil	<pre>dpear * diarty link.s = diartweeksTyp R = Niperi R = Tiperi R = Tiperi</pre>
9 fill the metric, in Alment spece for provertial Angelogues	the state of the s
If survive increased -1 = percensaria fill -c excludation date taget increased -gent increased in - survive ingra increased - gent increased	'transitor n figte, clashibowtassu wiest? margout nn 0
 A. ALARDANKEL 2011. 2013. A. ALARDANKEL 2014. 2014. A. ALARDANKEL 2014. 2014. A. ALARDANKEL 2014. 2014. A. ALARDANKEL 2014. ALARDANKEL 2014. ALARDANK	<pre>[iv_3] * fund(diartDenanty == 0); for increase = 0.04mogrhiu: diartDenanty(in)increase()_3(increase() = 1z end</pre>
and and a litheopticitation (it	 memphone = 20*Lapp201empril128.* (Alast2001).*21(Klastheimatip1). * see of power memphone = 20*Lapp301empril232.* (Klast2001)(Klastheimatip1). * see of power
ILINE *	* Limit the indicess;

```
    Definition of the control of the control
```

functions (401, 401, 411, 81 m measuranterian (varianteria	Anton Anton Takanan an
a function [161], 406, 401, 41 * generated appli, applier presidence, thete, philapperimeter	phil. m. vennergika(H) / art lineuptik(phil) *** 1
t, tesperating	partyarroomistra internation wiseast bength (yes) integral()(hiseks)
 Haimridere the dulars between the sensors at tig of tetrahedren speced at length 1. 	arrowit'thats a phi most been also allow 'i'.
All supplier values in rad	specification = 1540.1 Instantion = 8.0
 Alli, dili del see in length mut jai Internet and Africation (Association) 	also if margin we 5 I find Aslan't, evening maning on them, whi an Aslantari
will provide 100 mercy if distributed and threads first construction	2 = variangiar(1); and name constraints);
pits " till maje (op "wel, defmilt pi/" ribbegt	Thefte = versuspan(7);
and the amplitude the state of the state put fift (1458)	T and the second s
It grows a matrix of there's by phi's [motion] simulate depends on the mentional	phil/phil/commission(); sileti length(phil/> length(phene);
there welcare of the indicate is the fieldy of the trajection (there, pint) direction	articl'itheis i phi work here rune size //
www.individuate/backg	epsemblecter = versionplas(30) hestphickersy = 40
area (needpdd) (0, 0, nee gan)).	aber 1 Tizz, deileg (1., angyliet_reschörtiss.Thets, pil.epeedenter)
	T * versegiat[1];
4 film(The factor of varianty parts (21)
L +LJ	pht. * vmrmrpin(41) 12 insudtrintari == 1
Sileria - Elisare survis Pai-sug and I	philipping "response instance [Alamina] 1.
proc = purer tener cruster (control () fic) appreciation = 1240;	autors ("thein o phi, must have and size allow
heright Array N ty	end provediation in measurable a
N fisse default(k)	hetgh/Acrep = varaegoa/412
II + and her	
There a filtering result planet by the planet of the plane	14 Investory (5) 2 +1,-2
speedween a 1540 t	1
Intelligent Art Part of A	The state from the state of the
W Rinner (Mellang FL., Angelang, Jeneralizet Scient)	1
and care a versional 11	AT DESCRIPTION TO A DESCRIPTION AND DESCRIPTION OF A DESC
The state of the s	
provide the second seco	J.L. Descepting (photo) phil. W. All'Constraine(Photon) (); P.
Recipited Accessey of Gr	
V film delegit, angular resultion, therei	alman approximation of the second sec
L = selection (1)	1
mag.res = versupativity	Nur 1 - Iniength(Wiere)
plut = pu/W-manadogue (therma) [1 Mit associations = 1 Mate	1963 D.D. (2014) [1014] [1012] * contradication for the function of the D.D. (1014) [1014].
becale harmey = 4y	
Table delap(12, angular_sectorized), (beta, phi)	1.7 Design(D) Design(D) 1.9 Design(D) (D) Design(D) (D) Design(D) (D) Design(D) (D) D) D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D
L = Selection(1): and red = Version(1):	R = hetgistististist.(stargets); sist
whether an international first	

-



Functions (debail, mar. dermi) + praniationton pranatoria	
a [decelerate, etc., detecland] * sumistication (b, A, frame, Aiden, analisty, speedinters*	eperofisions = []r simult sergin == 2
	P ** VARIABILIT. B ** VARIABILIT.
Appert 31 may	times a versegat/112 biosec 017 template 012
20 sector many industry pits = 7, 60egi	spaceficient v (1)
B1 m. trape of the events, defects is takenisted from bythes = 4m mbour seminet tre Dauge meet he specified of b is given. when, advanced value level whreen will meet	B = Versugian(1), D = Versugian(1), These versugian(1), D = Ver
hides ettactues with spec of hides, interested in hughricites, tercentates, ft, te-	handbeg = versus gain (4) / templarte = (1)
Dedieutrichten heizentrichte eine dur des Liebergenersteinisten ein Liebergener Liebergener sonderstein ein Liebergener Liebergener sondersteine die Strate, genetic	Approximation of 11 Advants in an galaxy of the second sec
kuchen-deschigtmister + 25,4 ber huchen-esst + 411, 442, signed for saize seitur, une for presente mosise	Multimet = versus spin(14) a transpirate = versus film(20);
apenintari arta, nperi of vatari defeudit 1540 tempativa: transmissi to depisione, defeudit emp-and Been: filietame of the surjudy, uniform extransion, defeudit 18001	#preserves = 11; 2 = versuppe(1); 6 = versuppe(2);
undeput: Definition: generated stymetic with states and stress: the SDS ward style states defections: definition style strings	the second secon
Bots scarce levels are all Tiles tube 8 in	of sumpty (holong)
tany face 2004	 Assing parameters Assing terrelation + 0, 1a, to, to, to, to, to, to, to, to, to, to
core (susceptible (6), 5, assergates) (1, 2) core (susceptible (6), 4, assergates) (2)	A state of the sta
tergere lopute	tandidential of the second statement of second statements in the second statement of the second statem
manya ma 2 manya ma 2 ma 2 ma 2 ma 2 ma 2 ma 2 ma 2 ma	Af Assempty (appendiatery) appendiators = 1590, An/h
hother = [1] these = (1)	A simulate sector
temptoren = 1.1 specification = []; surf temptoren = 1.	AL DEPENDENT OF A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A
0.* neuropticity these = (1)	phi. = atom thicket heraphracestilli. I find the wegle # = hitket heraphracestile(hit); *
And the second s	 TATLAR, 4011 * generated sig (kideq, tetradoxtes, [], there, plug; * existing 461 as all more
eventues = [1]	F = [dllrdll_idel]; %s, deley metrix
D = ***********************************	Themesian (Themesian) (Themesi
Tablese * (1) Tablese * (1) Tablese * (1) Terrestore * (1)	ead 12 lineary priverplated 1. Linear resure of linear the scare line states

<pre>try transmission of the set interest of t</pre>	a transmitter (A boundarie): A methog methodere a series (A boundaries): A methog methodere a series distribution.	air, Songth af waih seall scalated a scalated, waih has a silate scalated serie descenting and and a factor fundação, and has a silate scalated serie descenting a standard a factor fundação, serie has a silate (h. 20%) standard fundação standard fundação (h. 20%) standard fundação (h. 20	r mengi mengi mengit k depilinden % shananda	With the optimization of the state of the st	<pre>peetmeter'(hulleg.full) % its semple warv, delay estrice, nearled % Tad = fupen(filesee '.hus'),'t',' asserbe'); * a = TreedirAL24('.obsr').</pre>	An process the process follows (field, december 20, 10, 150, 10, 10, 10, 10, 10, 10, 10, 10, 10, 1	traineer (field): - Algebra - Algebra	That = Topes([teachers] = 1, br., tase the '1) to the teachers' in the teachers' in the '1, br., tase the '1) to the teachers' in the teachers' in the teachers' in the '1).	plats = lostitupient;	<pre>transmission () () () () () () () () () () () () ()</pre>	<pre>billing is interpreted at it is interpreted at</pre>
--	--	---	--	--	---	--	--	--	-----------------------	--	--